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Iran-Contra Arms Investigation. A 
number of UnTteer Methodists are 
involved in the investigation of the 
sale of arms to Iran by the Reagan 
Administration and the reputed 
diversion of funds to the Nicaraguan 
Contras. Both select committees of 
the new lOOth Congress investigating 
the matter are headed by UMs: 
Senator Daniel K. Inouye (D-Hawaii) 
and RepresentatTVe Lee Hamilton 
(D-Ind.); other UM members of 
Congress serve on the committees. As 
widely reported in the media, then 
NSC staffer Lt. Col. Oliver North 
told members of the UM International 
Affairs Panel last February that he 
briefed President Reaqan twice a 
week on terrorism and . Central 
America. He also said that he had 
been involved in Angola. The Women's 
Division at its annual meeting in 
October had called for an 
investiqation of aid to the Contras. 
As a followup, Division 
vice-president Pat Callbeck Harper 
and Assistant General Secretary 
Ellen Kirby wrote to chairpersons of 
relevant Congressional committees 
asking for an examination of the 
National Security Council ... In a 
separate development, the Center for 
Constitutional Rights has charged 
that 25 groups opposed to President 
Reagan's policies in Central America 
have been victims of burglaries in 
the last two years. Included are 
three UM sanctuary 
churches--Trinity, Berkeley, Cal.; 
Pico Rivera, Cal.; and First, 
Germantown, Pa.--and the 
church-supported Tucson (Ariz.) 
Metropolitan Ministry. 

Bishops Appeal. A nine million 
dollar appeal to aid "partner 
churches in crises" has been 
approved by the UMC Council of 
Bishops. The money received will be 
used to assist churches in Asia, 
Africa and Latin America whose 
ministries and outreach are 
threatened by such problems as 
inflation and skyrocketing national 
debt. The money will be administered 
by the GBGM after consultation with 
aff iliated autonomous Methodist 
churches and overseas Central 
Conferences. The offering is 
suggested for Lent; materials are 
being mailed out to local churches 
on Jan. 15. 

GBGM--Union. Non-executive staff of 
the General Board of Global 
Ministries voted Dec. 16 to 
"decertify" District 65 of the 
United Automobile Workers as their 
bargaining agent. The vote was 94-91 
for decertification; 216 workers 
were eligible to vote. The union has 
challenged the election, charging 
harassment. Lorene Wilbur, GBGM 
associate general secretary for 
administration said that it would be 
inappropriate to comment until the 
National Labor Relations Board 
certified the results. Noting that 
the union contract expired Dec. 31, 
she said that the Board could not 
indicate a future direction unt i l 
the election was official. Distr ict 
65 was originally selected as the 
bargaining agent in an elec t ion f our 
years ago; the vote at that t ime was 
133-88 in favor of the union. 
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Personalia. Roy Howard Beck, an 
associate ed110r of The---unTted 
Methodist Reporter, TS"""leaving to 
become chief Washington 
correspondent for the Michigan-based 
Booth newspaper group ... Marion f:_ 
Brown, professor of Practical 
Theology in Christian Education at 
St. Paul School of Theology in 
Kansas City, has announced her 
retirement as of June 30, 1987, 
after 19 years of teachinq 
there ••• Also at St. Paul's, academic 
dean E. Dale Dunlap will retire on 
June 10" after 17 years of 
service .•• The Rev. Donald E. Collier 
has been elected an associate 
general secretary of UM 
Communications for the Division of 
Program and Benevolence 
Interpretation .•• The Rev. Ira 
Gallaway, pastor of First UMC of 
Peoria, Ill., has been named to a 
five-member congressional commission 
that will monitor resumption of U.S. 
military aid to "Contra" forces 
seeking to overthrow the government 
of Nicaragua ••. Sally Brown Geis, a 
sociologist and clinical professor 
of psychiatry at the University of 
Colorado School of Medicine, has 
been named director of a new 
Institute for Clergy and Lay 
Education at Iliff School of 
Theology in Denver •.• Ada Maria 
Isasi-Diaz has been named Associate 
General Director/Director of Program 
of Church Women United •.• Eileen 
King, a program assistant in the 
World Division, GBGM, has been named 
administrative secretary by the 
International Committee for the 
World Day of Prayer •.. Susan Ruby 
Lamb of Memphis, Tenn., has been 
elected president of the 
International Foundation for Ewha 
Women's University. She succeeds 
Mamie Lee Finger .•. Edith LaFontaine, 
a consultant with the school system 
in San Juan, Puerto Rico, has been 
named editor of El Interprete, the 
Spanish editon or-The 
Interpreter •.. The Re v. Paul F. 
McCleary, associate general~ 
secretary for research of the UM 
General Council on Ministries, will 
become director of the Washington 
office of Save the Children 
Foundation ... Audrey ~Miller , a 
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United Church of Christ educator who 
has headed the East Harlem Tutorial 
Program, has been elected editor of 
Friendship Press, the publishing arm 
of the National Council of 
Churches . • • UM Bishop Abel T. 
Muzorewa returned on Dec. -,-to 
Zimbabwe to assume his episcopal 
duties there after a 14-month leave 
in the U.S ••.. The Rev. James F. 
Parker, 40, a staff member of"""'fhe UM 
Board of Pensions for 15 years, has 
been elected General Secretary of 
the agency to succeed Gerald K. 
Hornung who resigned .•. Robert A. 
Seiple, 44, president of Eastern 
College and Eastern Baptist 
Seminary, has been named president 
of World Vision, an independent 
Christian relief agency. He will 
succeed longtime president Ted. W. 
Engstrom, 70, in July •.. L. Donald 
Shields, 50, has resignecr-as 
president of Southern Methodist 
University, citing a doctor's 
recommendation. The resignation 
comes in the middle of a continuing 
turmoil over charges of 
improprieties in the school's 
athletic department. 

UMAC Awar ds. Among the winners of 10 
Award of Excellence plaques given by 
the United Methodist Association of 
Communicators in November were: 
Arthur J. Moore, editor of New World 
Outlook-,-for magazines; Nelson A. 
Navarro, MECPD staff writer, the Don 
Doten Award for writing {for an Oct. 
1985 article on Navajos in NWO); and 
Roger Sadler, NWO art director, for 
publicity. Other winners were: 
Mearle Griffith, one for newspapers 
and one for a special section or 
supplement; Judy Weidman, 
newsletters;-sarbara Dunlap-Berg and 
J. Fred Rowles, electronic media 
materfals; Larry Bracken, 
photography; David Wiltse, brochures 
and promotional materials; and 
William R. Richards, for a campaign. 
Among winners of certificates of 
excellence we re Response magazine 
and GBGM photographer John C. 
Goodwin. Chester A. VanaerblTt, 
communications coordinator for the 
Troy Annual Conference, was named 
Communicator of the Year. 
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Deaths . Wesley Adams, 77, a sound 
editor and audio-visual producer 
with GBGM, died on Nov. 11 as a 
result of burns from a fire in his 
apartment . He appeared for many 
years as a dancer in vaudevill e in 
Europe before turning to film 
making , where he worked with a 
number of churc h agencies ... Joaquina 
Albricias , 92 , a retired World 
Divis i on missionary who served fo r 
40 years in North Africa , died on 
Nov . 8 ... Hazel M. Best , 90, who was 
assistant treasurer-Dr the Women's 
Division of Christian Se rv ice 
1944-63 , died Dec . 22 in Saratoga 
Springs , N.Y .... R. Bryan Brawner, 
79, general secretary of the General 
Council on Finance and 
Administrati on 1968-76 and the only 
layperson to serve as chief fiscal 
officer of The Un ited Methodist 
Church in decades, died Dec. 17 in 
Little Rock ... Lel and D. Case, 86, 
journalis t and teacheY:-who was the 
founding editor in 1956 of Together, 
died Dec. 16 in Tucson, Ariz. He 
served as editor of Rotarian 
magazine for 20 years before his 
seven -year stint as head of the 
Methodist churchwide publication. 
His bro ther was the late U.S. 
Senator from South Dakota, Francis 
Case ... The Rev . Dale E. Crawford, 
47, pas tor of the-P'OrtTand, Mich., 
UMC , and Adona (Mrs. Norman) Wood, 
55 , of Middleton, Mich., werel<llled 
Nov. 5 in an automobile accident 
near Accra , Ghana. They were part of 
a team visiting UMCOR projects in 
West Africa ... The Rev. W. Lecato 
Edwards, 92, who served-as warden of 
the Old Rectory in Epworth, England, 
for 40 years and was instrumental in 
its restoration, died June 7. A 
longtime mi ssionary to India and 
friend of Mahatma Gandhi, he 
frequently spoke in the U.S •... Clara 
A. Gibson, 94, a retired Women's 
Division mi ssionary who served in 
Mexico for 20 years, died on Dec. 
9 ..• Stephen Pharis Harvey , 26, a 
volun teer worker at the North 
Americ an Coalition for Human Rights 
in Korea , died by his own hand Nov. 
16 in Silver Springs, MD., after a 
long struggle with manic-depressive 
disorder. He was the son of Pharis 
J . Harvey , the Co alition executive 

director, and Jane Hull Harvey, 
General Board . of Church and Society 
executive staff member ... Mearle 
Hoppock, 94, a retired deaconess who 
served for 36 years in seven states, 
mainly with Goodwill Industries, 
died Nov. 18 in Lexington, 
Mo ..•. Elsie Johansson, a former 
Methodist missionary in Mozambique , 
died Oct. 5 i n Gothenburg, 
Sweden •.• Ruth A. Knight, 92, a 
retired worra DTvision missionary 
who served 30 years in Korea, died 
on Nov. 25 •.. the Rev. Henry T. 
Miller, 92, a retired World [)'fvision 
missionary who served six years in 
Liberia, died Dec. 2~ .•. Mildred 
Pace, 93, a retired World Division 
miss ionary who served 23 years in 
India, died Dec. 18 ..• Florence K. 
Palmer, 82, a retired Women's ~ 
Division missionary who served in 
India for 38 years, died on Nov. 
18 ... Doris Price, 80, a retired 
deaconess with 39 years of service, 
mostly in California, died Nov. 27 
in Portland, Ore .•• Jack R. Reitz, 
66, a retired World DiviSTon 
missionary who served 11 years, died 
Dec. 22 ... Ila M. Scoville, 86, a 
retired Women 1S-Division missionary 
wh served for 41 years in Zimbabwe, 
died Oct. 20 ... Frederick G. 
Williams, a retired World-Oivision 
missionary who served fo r 24 years 
in India and was noted as a gourd 
collector, died Nov. 14 in 
Albuquerque, N.M ...• Mary I. 
Woodward, 93, a retired Women's 
Division missionary who served for 
35 years, died Nov. 27 , 

Papal Visit. Columbia, S.C., will be 
the scene of what is being billed as 
an important ecumenical event on 
Sept. 11 when Pope John Paul II 
meets with some 30 natTonar- ~ 
Protestant leaders. They will all 
walk to the University of South 
Carolina football stadium for a 
worship service. Columbia will be 
one of eight southern and western 
cities that the Pope will visit on 
his trip to the U.S. In addition to 
visiting U.S. Catholics, John Paul 
will meet with Jewish leaders in 
Miami and a delegation of Buddhist, 
Hindu and Islamic leaders. 
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Methodist Church Leaders. Word has 
been received of the election of new 
church leaders in a number of 
countries. The Rev. Eric St. C. 
Clarke, chairman of th'e-SOUfh~ 
Caribbean District and a native of 
Barbados, has been elected as the 
next president of the Methodist 
Church in the Caribbean and the 
Americas. He will take office in 
Sept., 1987; he succeeds the Rev. 
Edwin L. Taylor ... The Methodist 
Church in Korea elected five bishops 
and two top executives at its 
General Conference Oct. 28-30. They 
were: Ki Chung Chang, 56, pastor of 
the EaSf Gate Methodist Church in 
Seoul, as bishop of the Seoul Annual 
Conference and president of the 
Council of Bishops; Choon Jik Lee, 
57, pastor of Central Churcn-i~n~ 
Inchon, as bishop of the Central 
Annual Conference; Choong Won Cho, 
52, pastor of Yang Koo Churcn,-as 
bishop of the East Annual 
Conference; Seung Ho Kim, 50, pastor 
of Onyang Central tnurcn, as bishop 
of the South Annual Conference; Man 
Bok Kim, 52, pastor of Kyung Ju ~ 
Chur~ as bishop of San Nam Annual 
Conference. The Rev. Bong Bai Park, 
55, former president Of")eOUT -
Methodist Seminary, was elected 
general secretary of the Board of 
Missions and Evangelism; In Hyung 
Kang, 65, is the new general 
secretary of the Board of 
Laity ... The Rev. Raul Ruiz Avila, 
44, is the new bisnop OT""the Mexico 
City Area of the Eglesia Evangelica 
Metodista. He succeeds Or. Alejandro 
Ruiz Munoz, who has been bishop for 
20 years and will serve as senior 
pastor of Gante Church in Mexico 
City ... The Rev. J.P. (Jack) Scholtz, 
pastor of Trinit~thod1st Church 
in Bloemfontein and chair of the 
Kimberley and Blomfontein District, 
was installed in October as 
president of The Methodist Church in 
Southern Africa. 

Wesley Memorial. A two-acre garden 
honoring John and Charles Wesley is 
planned for St. Simons Island, Ga. 
It will be jointly run by the 
Episcopal and UM Churches; each has 
contributed $100,000 to the project. 
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Christian Unity. The Week of Prayer 
for Chr1st1an Unity, January 18-25, 
will use the theme of "Reconciled to 
God in Christ", based on 2 
Corinthians 5:17-6:4. The observance 
is sponsored by the National Council 
of Churches and the National 
Conference of Catholic Bishops. 

Landmark Case. Members of St. Paul 
and St. Andrew UMC in New York City 
will decide in early January what 
their next move will be after the 
U.S. Supreme Court refused to hear 
their challenge to being declared a 
landmark building in 1981. The 
congregation contends that the 
designation causes them severe 
financial hardship and violates the 
constitutional right to free 
exercise of religion. THe Supreme 
Court upheld without comment the 
rulings of three New York State 
courts that the designation was 
legal. 

Ethnic Minority Women. Family 
problems such as child care and 
domestic violence were identified as 
critical by 65 local church women 
who attended a consultation in 
Atlanta Nov. 20-23, sponsored by the 
National Division, GBGM. The 
consultation was called to give more 
attention to women in the Ethnic 
Minority Local Church missional 
priority. 

Too Much Religion? One baseball 
manager says that the reason for his 
team's last place finish was "too 
much religion in the clubhouse." 
Seattle Mariners General Manager 
Dick Balderson told his team that 
11 We have too many who think that if 
we lose, that's the way the Lord 
meant it to be ... changes have to be 
made with the idea that when they 
come to the park they will be 
thinking baseball." The Seattle 
Post-Intelligencer suggested, 
tongue-in-cheek, that the manager 
might trade a few of the faithful 
for "secular humanists who can find 
the strike zone ... , turn the double 
play or hit above . 300. 11 
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Editorials 

OH NO, NOT AGAIN! 
Perhaps the worst thing about 

the secret sale of U.S. arms to Iran 
and the use of money from that sale 
to supply the rebels trying to 
overthrow the Nicaraguan govern
ment is the sinking feeling that we 
have all been through this before. 
As this is written, many of the 
details--such as whether the Presi
dent authorized these deals or 
whether this was an "indepen
dent" operation thought up and 
run by the National Security 
Council staff-are unknown. What 
is known is that, once again, a 
secret foreign policy operation has 
been carried out which is not only 
separate from announced official 
policy but directly in conflict with 
that policy. The secret operations, 
moreover, are probably illegal and 
certainly would never have been 
approved by either Congress or the 
American people. Such a secret 
policy is nothing less than an 
attempt to circumvent democracy. 

We have been down this path 
before and it has always led to 
trouble. It has only been 12 years 
since the select congressional com
mittee headed by the late Senator 
Frank Church revealed involve
ment by the U.S. government in 
the overthrow of Chilean President 
Salvadore Allende and CIA com
plicity in plots to assassinate such 
foreign leaders as Fidel Castro, 
Patrice Lumumba and Ngo Dinh 
Diem. The committee described 
the CIA as routinely engaged in 
covert operations that were often 
without merit and frequently initi
ated without adequate authoriza
tion. In addition, it discovered that 
the FBI had investigated, often 
using illegal methods, such indi
viduals as Martin Luther King, Jr., 
Adlai Stevenson, and U.S. Su
preme Court Justice William 0 . 
Douglas as well as church and 
peace groups. 

It was in an attempt to prevent 
such actions that oversight by 

Congress was strengthened and 
that new legislation was written to 
insure presidential knowledge and 
approval of covert activities. It is 
already clear in the Iran-Contra 
affair that these procedures were 
deliberately bypas sed on the 
sound grounds that someone with 
common sense would have blown 
the whistle. 

The U.S. is not very good at 
covert activities. (Indeed, there are 
farcical elements--the cake in the 
form of a key and an autographed 
Bible being sent to Teheran-in 
this story. One would hardly know 
whether to laugh or to cry if not for 
the fact that many innocent people 
will die in both the Middle East and 
Central America as a result of this 
nonsense.) In this democracy, at 
least, the only chance that secret 
operations have to be successful is 
when they carry out an objective 
strongly supported by public opin
ion. No one even minimally in 
touch with reality could believe 
that selling arms to Iran meets that 
criterion. It is also clear that, 
whatever their opinions about the 
Sandinistas, the U.S. public has 
serious reservations about arming 
the Contras. 

Apparently, many people in this 
administration believe that we 
have a government of men rather 
than of laws and that the populari
ty of one man, the president, will 
cover any breaking of the law. 
Since it is well known that Ronald 
Reagan is mesmerized by the de
sire to get rid of the Sandinista 
government in Nicaragua, it is only 
a step to assume that any means 
are legitimate to assist their ene
mies. Also, since President Reagan 
was fir!it elected during a time of 
national frustration over the hold
ing of U.S. hostages by Iran, almost 
any means will do to free hostages 
held by pro-Iranian groups. 

That reasoning collapsed as soon 
as it was exposed to public view, 
p ro v in g on ce again the great 

strength of democracy. We might 
note here that one of the first 
groups to call attention to the 
concentration of power in the 
hands of a zealous true believer, Lt. 
Col. Oliver North, was a delega
tion from the United Methodist 
Panel on International Affairs who 
were briefed by him last February; 
that was an example of informed 
Christian citizens doing their duty. 

Tempering any satisfaction in 
the public outcry over such an 
immoral and stupid policy must be 
the sober realization that all the 
means to carry it out were in place. 
The network of arms dealers, se
cret bank accounts, international 
middlemen out for a buck, and 
false front airlines and other bu
sinesses was all there, left over 
from the bad old days and fueled 
by a vast underground business of 
international arms sales. One of 
the real questions arising from this 
sordid affair is whether this clan
destine business has gotten out of 
control. 

Seemingly forgotten in all this 
calculation of "national interest" 
and buying and selling is that arms 
exist to kill people. Those who 
would aid both sides in a war come 
close to being simple murderers; 
those who would use the profits 
from such killing to finance other 
killings come close to being gang
sters. All of this, of course, is 
justified in the name of an abstract 
morality. 

In time, the facts of the Iran arms 
sales and the Contra connection 
will emerge but the central lesson is 
already clear. Foreign policy in a 
democracy can only be made with 
the consent of the people and their 
elected representatives, after in
formed debate. The damage from 
this attempt to circumvent that 
principle is severe and will require 
time and effort to repair. Only a 
return to law and open discu sion 
will serve to make that repair. 
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GOVE MENTS 
Over the last 40 years, the moral 
pressure on governments to ob
serve agreed-upon standards of 
treatment for their citizens has 
emerged as one of the most potent 
political forces on the international 
scene. Yet, in practice, the viola
tion of human rights remains per
vasive across much of the world, 
and crosses all geographical, cul
tural and political lines . Why this 
disparity? 

The legal principle 
that governments are 
responsible to outside 
forces for the treatment 
of their individual citi
zens did not exist until 
after World War II, 
when trials were held in 
Germany and Japan for 
crimes against human
ity, and those responsi
ble for the Nazi death 
camps were convicted 
after the fact. Only then 
did the United Nations 
and other international 
in·stitutions face the 
need to define human 
rights. It was under the 
leadership of Eleanor 

by Michael J. Berlin 

Roosevelt that the UN adopted in status of refugees, economic and 
1948 the most far-reaching docu- cultural rights, civil and political 
ment that has yet been achieved in rights, women's rights and work
this field, the Universal Declara- ers' rights. 
tion of Human Rights . Even The UN set up a Human Rights 
though it offered no mechanism for Commission to monitor obser
enforcement, the declaration set vance of the principles in the 
forth all-encompassing standards declaration, and in recent years it 
that have become the norm of has begun to investigate govern
acceptable behavior for the world . ments that have demonstrated "a 

From this statement of principles consistent pattern of gross and 
there grew a series of UN conven- reliably attested violations." Sever
tions-a form of treaty-theoreti- al of the conventions also estab
cally binding signatory govern- lished oversight mechanisms
ments to observe specific aspects of committees that can hear and 
human rights. The subjects co- question reports from signatories 
vered include genocide, slavery, on their adherence to the treaty. 
torture, racial discrimination, the The power of the concept of 
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human rights lies in its moral 
appeal to public opinion, and its 
acceptance by all governments 
since 1948 as the norm of behavior. 
But the limitations that these prin
ciples impose on governmental 
actions are so radical-and so 
new-that the practice lags far 
behind the theory. Violations of 
human rights are perpetrated by 
governments, and yet it is only 

governments that can 
punish, abolish or re
dress them. To the ex
tent that they are ob
served, it is because 
governments conclude 
they cannot sustain 
themselves without ful
filling enough of these 
obligations to ease ex
ternal or internal 
pressure . 

Critics have long 
complained that some 
of the UN investigative 
reports and the report
ing provisions under 
the treaties have been 
used to whitewash gov
ernmental abuses of 
human rights, rather 

than to increase pressure for re
form. Other actions by the com
mission have been stimulated or 
limited by the political considera
tions that are inevitable when 
governments investigate one an
other. 

The UN has tended to focus on 
alleged human rights abuses by 
South Africa, Israel and Chile
three international pariahs. There 
was never an investigation into the 
genocidal actions by the Pol Pot 
government in Cambodia from 
1975 through 1979, or the Idi Amin 
regime in Uganda, and only re
cently have reports been issued on 
Iran and Afghanistan. 



Though human rights violations 
decline, theextentoftheir 

abuses remains hidden in man~ 
countries and in entire regions. 

Chz/ea11 jormwlis t Jose Carrasco is moumed by his widow after bei11g abducted a11d killed by armed 
111e11 clai111i11g to be police . 

Yet diplomats contend that the 
trend is toward more and franker 
public reporting of violations, in a 
more evenhanded manner. They 
say the UN contribution in codify
ing human rights norms has 
caused many governments to think 
twice before committing viola
tions. 

Regional groups, such as the 
Organization of American States 
and the European Parliament, also 
established human rights mecha
nisms that have won respect. 
Many human rights advocates 
credit these institutions, as well as 
governments and political parties 
such as the Christian Democrats 
and Social Democrats, with creat
ing the atmosphere that brought 
Greece, Spain and Portugal into 
the democratic camp in Europe, 
and did the same for Bolivia, 
Argentina, Uruguay and Brazil in 
South America. 

A Tool of Battle 
Because of its appeal, both left and 
right in today's world use human 
rights as a tool of battle . Virtually 
all governments practice "selective 
outrage" on the theory that human 
rights policy should be dictated by 
national interest, rather than de
termine national interest. This 
makes it easier for client states to 
evade condemnation and pressure 
from their patrons. 

Even the definition of human 
rights has become politicized . 
Some seek to minimize violations 
of the rights of individuals by 
asserting the primacy of "collec
tive" human rights, such as a 
society's right to economic devel
opment. But there is a generally 
accepted standard definition. It 
ranges from collective deprivation, 
such as the absence of fair and free 
elections, to the selective brutality 
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of torture or murder as a govern
mental tool of repression. 

The scope of these human rights 
violations is hard to define . The 
global pattern of governmental 
change over the last year showed 
more gains than losses in the 
freedoms that citizens enjoy, ac
cording to an annual survey by 
Freedom House, a New York
based monitoring group that as
sesses the state of freedom, coun
try by country. The survey con
cluded that a third of the world's 
nations (55) remained "not free" at 
the end of 1985, another third (56) 
were "partly free" and the balance 
(56) were "free." The proportions 
were similar when another yard
stick was used-the prevalence of 
torture . According to Amnesty 
International, which is based in 
London, more than a third of the 
world's governments "systemati
cally torture" prisoners, and aUe
gations of torture have been made 
against a total of 98 nations. 

Most human rights advocates 
are reluctant to focus on bottom 
line and say that, n balance, 
things are better or are worse than 
they were a few year ago or a 
decade ago. They regard it as both 
morally callous and technically 
inaccurate to quantify violations of 
human rights. 

Gathering Information 
The very extent of human right 
violations remains hidden in man 
countries and in entire region , 
because go ernment fe 1 the need 
to di gui e uch action to pre erve 
their image . 

Kurt Goering of Amne ty a 
that "we never have a complete 
picture of any country. We oft n 
have to a k our el e , i the itua
tion growing wor e, or are mor 
people reporting to u ?" 

(10] . E\\ W RLD OLT L 

The greatest failing of all moni
toring groups, Aryeh eier of the 
New York-based watchdog groups 
known as Americas Watch, Asia 
Watch and Helsinki Watch con
cedes, "is our inability to overcome 
the difficulties of gathering infor
mation" in closed societies. The 
vast blank spots on the human 
rights map include all of North 
Korea and Albania, much of rural 
China, Afghanistan, Cuba, Laos 
and Cambodia. "These are 
places," says Leonard Sussman, 
Executive Director of Freedom 
House, "where fearful things are 
happening and nobody talks about 
it or does anything about it-be
cause nobody knows . That's the 
most tragic thing." 

There are, however , visible 
trends . The gross and persistent 
violation of human rights played a 
key role in generating external 
pressure and internal orposition 
that resulted in the fall o repre -
ive governments in Argentina, 
Brazil, Uruguay, Haiti , the Philip
pines, and the Sudan. Similar 
pre sures are being felt in South 
Africa, Chile, Pakistan and other 
countrie . But the reaction to inter
nal challenge by the e govern
ment , and others uch a tho e in 
Peru, Sri Lanka or Liberia, often 
re ults in inten ified repre ion . 

Another trend, however, i that 
greater attention i being paid to 
human right . On the ocial le el, 
human right ad ocacy r up ar 
pringing up- ome of th m 
pontaneou I -in countrie 

where the had ne r e i ted be
fore . Ther i m re media co era 
of the i ue . Thi ha m ant that 
go ernm nt mu t pa m re at
tention to th ir action on b half f 
human right in other countri 
well a in their O\ n. 

A far a capacity to chan e 



Under the Ayatollah Khomeini's regime, firing squad executions of religious minorities 
such as the Bahai's are commonplace in Iran. 

Sussman points out that repression 
by non-Marxist governments in 
Haiti, South Africa, Guatemala and 
Iran is every bit as pervasive and 
disruptive as habitual patterns; 
and the Iranian regime is as devot
ed to exporting its revolution as the 
Kremlin is. 

Looking at human rights viola
tions in another way, it may appear 
that the right-wing governments 
of Latin America (which use 

bloody techniques such as torture, 
murder, "disappearances" and 
random brutality to intimidate the 
citizenry) are intrinsically worse 
than the bloodless but pervasive 
numbness of a Soviet bloc police 
state . 

But virtually all monitors reject 
any attempt to measure the relativ 
demerits of various method of 
human rights supfression as being 
in itself a denial o the sanctity and 

humanity of the individual. 
Amnesty believes that you sim

ply cannot compare violations in 
one country with those in an
other," says Goering. "It's true 
that in terms of per capita impris
onment, torture, or deaths Eastern 
Europe comes out well. But one 
can' t say these are free societies. " 
Neier adds that "Soviet repression 
was so bloody in the early years 
that sending a few people to jail or 
to the Gulags suffices to keep 
control today. For example, there 
are more political prisoners per 
capita in Yugoslavia than in Ro
mania, but it's crazy to say the 
human rights situation is worse in 
Yugoslavia. It' s just that more 
people cross the line of tolerance 
there and go to prison. " One of his 
colleagues, Jeri Laber, notes that it 
is easy to grasp the horror of 

11 
physical brutality, "but it is harder H 

fi
t? conceive of. life in so~itary ~on- ~~ 

nement, or m an entire soaety 
that feels like a prison day after 
day, year after year, without • 
change." ' 

The U.S. Government Role 
The single most influential e temal 
force on the human rights scene is 
undoubtedly the U.S . go ern
ment. Its impact is most vi ibl in 
Central America, the Philippin , 
Pakistan, Turkey and other maj r 
recipients of American aid m n 
But the U.S. influence on countri 
such as Romania and e n th 
Soviet Union is ignificantl 
greater than any oth r t m l 
factor becau e of it r w r in th 
world, and b cau it traditi n-
al inclusion of human right 
factor in Am rican p Ii t 
both di nt and ad r ari . 

This approach pr dat d th 
Cart r Ad mini tra ti n , ' hi h 
rai d human right n id 
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Admin~tration critics charge thot the tr.s. mooed 
roo late in Argentina, Chile, Haiti and the Philippines; 

that it has not acted strongl~ enough 
in South Africa, Guatemala and El Salvador. 

tions to a higher level of visibility 
and rhetoric. Carter has been critic
ized both for putting too much 
human rights pressure on allies, 
such as the Shah of Iran or the 

to have an impact on either and, as 
Goering puts it, "this cynicism 
cheapens the whole idea of human 
rights protection." 

Somoza regime in Nicaragua, and The Reagan Administration 
for applying too little pressure, at Although the Reagan Administra
least in private diplomacy. tion came to office publicly com-

In the United States, some have mitted to end U.S. involvement in 
argued that the government had the human rights policies of its 
gone too far in pursuing a purely allies (Secretary of State Alexander 
moralistic human rights policy. Haig announced that terrorism 
They say that in the national would replace human rights as the 
interest, government stands on focus of American concern), public 
human rights should be dictated by and congressional sentiment dic
the "centrality" of the East-West tated a rapid shift in that posture. 
conflict. After the downfall of Jean-Claude 

In an influential 1979 article Duvalier in Haiti and Ferdinand 
entitled "Dictatorships and Double Marcos in the Philippines, Presi
Standards" Jeane Kirkpatrick (who dent Reagan claimed credit for the 
later became UN ambassador) human rights triumphs and vowed 
sought to draw a distinction be- to continue to "oppose tyranny in 
tween human rights violations by whatever form, whether of the left 
right-wing " authoritarian" re- or the right. " Human rights moni
gimes allied with the Un 'ted States tors conceded that this rhetoric was 
and those carried out by Marxist backed by increased U.S action to 
" totalitarians" allied with Moscow. pressure human rights concessions 
She argued that once a regime has in Liberia, South Korea, Pakistan, 
entered the Soviet camp, its viola- Turkey, Yugoslavia, El Salvador, 
tions of human rights are pervasive Chile and Paraguay. 
and virtually impossible to roll But administration critics charge 
back, while traditional autocrats that the U.S . moved too late in 
are susceptible to pressures for Argentina, Chile, Haiti and the 
evolutionary moderation and "do Philippines; that it has not acted 
not disturb the habitual rhythms of strongly enough in South Africa, 
work and leisure, habitual places of Guatemala, El Salvador and other 
residence, habitual patterns of countries, and that the current 
family and personal relations. Be- activism is grudging and tactical. 
cause the miseries of traditional life The real objective, they say, is to 
are familiar, they are bearable to satisfy congressional demands and 
ordinary people." to justify the American political 

Since that time, there have been offensive against the Sandinista 
challenges to both Kirkpatrick' s regime in Nicaragua, which is the 
assumptions and her conclusion main focus of U.S . policy. 
regarding U.S. national interests . " Reagan is doing the right thing 

Neier and Goering maintain that now for some of the wrong rea
by using a double standard in sons," says Sussman. He agrees 
reacting to human rights violations with the value of quiet diplomacy 
by allies and adversaries, the Unit- rather than public statements in 
ed States damages its own capacity promoting human rights , and 
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credits the administration with 
doing that. The reason for public 
pressure now in Chile, he says, is 
that the last viable centrist opposi
tion is being throttled, and if it 
disappears "that will leave only a 
real communist alternative ." 

In El Salvador, Sussman says, 
the U.S. has gone too far in its 
silence about human rights viola
tions by the armed forces . Neier 
says that by hammering away in 
public on El Salvador, the human 
rights activists "made government 
officials decide they had to crack 
down on Chile . We can't alter the 
top of their agenda but we can have 
a marginal impact. The real tragedy 
in El Salvador and Guatemala is 
that by distorting the facts and 
denying the reality of abuses there, 
they send the wrong signal to the 
military, saying it's OK to continue 
the abuses ." 

He and Sussman admit that the 
administration might have lost in 
Congress on aid to El Salvador and 
to the "Contra" rebels in Nicaragua 
had it not favorably distorted the 
human rights records of the sides 
that Washington is backing. Says 
Sussman, "but that kind of political 
tradeoff is only legitimate if you 
speak publicly about what does go 
on and state your abhorrence of it. " 
Neier is more blunt: "It is never in 
the national interest to act as an 
a polo gist." 

Human Rights and 
the National Interest 
The architect of this tactical human 
rights policy is Elliott Abrams, who 
was Assistant Secretary of State for 
Human Rights and is now the 
Assistant Secretary for Latin 
America . He has insisted that the 
U.S. has been more effective in 
promoting human rights under 
this policy, and has been frank 
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Black students protest 
the continued detention of student 

lenders in Sou th Africa . 

about his differences with the 
monitoring groups. 

" It's not enough to ask who is in 
power and what is he like, " 
Abrams has said. "We also have to 
ask what is the alternative, what 
are the likely prospects for im
provement .. . We do not betray 
the cause of human rights when we 
make prudential judgments about 
what can and can't be done . . . " 
He charged that many rights orga
nizations "are political whether 
they admit it or not." 

Amnesty's Goering denies that 
his group is political, but admits 
that it is tactical, seeking "what 
works" to end abuses. "One tries 
to make the price of abuses too 
high to pay; all governments are 
sensitive. In some cases, it is more 
effective to carry out a private 
dialogue. Our first step is usually 
private communication. We give a 
certain amount of time, often one 
year. If there is no response, we go 
public. We are not interested in 
embarrassing governments, only 
in getting results. " 

The differences between the 
human rights groups and the Rea
gan administration go beyond the 
tactical differences over public vs. 
private statements to the issue of to 
what degree human rights con
cerns should be subordinate to 
other aspects of the national inter
est. (For example, should the Unit
ed States cooperate with the Co
lombian military to crack down on 
drug runners or pressure the gen
erals there to ease the practice of 
torture?) "We realize the govern
ment has other interests," says 
Goering, "but we'd hope it would 
never sacrifice a case of torture to 
other policy priorities." 

Other Governments 
The attitudes of other " free world" 

governments towards human 
rights activism vary with their 
public opinion. The Dutch, Cana
dians, Scandinavians and Austra
lians are generally most active . 
Dutch pressures have limited atro
cities by the military government in 
Surinam; Canadian diplomats 
often take personal responsibility 
for individuals facing death squads 
in Guatemala; Sweden has long 
factored human rights into its aid 
policies; Australia has pressed for 
proper treatment of refugees from 
Central America and Indochina. 
Rights advocates also credit inter
national organizations such as the 
International Committee of the 
Red Cross, the UN High Commis
sioner for Refugees and the UN 
Children's Fund for being effective 
within their areas of competence. 

There is no sign that the Soviet 
Union takes human rights into 
consideration at all in its policy 
decisions, and no evidence that it 
exerts pressure on allies or clients 
such as Afghanistan or Ethiopia to 
limit their excesses. Given the 
scope of those excesses, Moscow's 
potential for influencing human 
rights behavior is as vast as that of 
Washington. 

Rights monitors also give bad 
marks to the French and the Brit
ish, who exert considerable influ
ence over their former colonies and 
retain economic, trade, cultural 
and sometimes military links, as 
well as sizeable development pro
grams. Yet they rarely take public 
stands, or press privately for the 
easing of violations. Both Britain 

and France are criticized also for 
their own records (in Northern 
Ireland and in some of France's 
overseas departments) . Other 
"Free World" governments that 
come in for criticism are Turkey (for 
institutionalized police torture) , 
Italy (for treatment of suspected 
terrorists) and Israel (for treatment 
of Arabs on the West Bank-de
tention in particular) . 

Monitors give appalling human 
rights grades to virtually all of 
Africa, the Arab world and other 
parts of Asia . 

Is There Hope? 
One of the few exceptions pointed 
to by several watchers is Botswana, 
where there is a homogeneous 
population of about 1.1 million . 
Although it is at the center of 
political strife involving southern 
Africa, and still has a low level of 
economic development, it enjoys 
free elections, an independent ju
diciary, an opposition press, free 
unions, and an absence of political 
prisoners . In other words, it can be 
done . 

And as long as there is hope, the 
human rights advocates say, there 
will be progress towards the ideal 
world defined by the Universal 
Declaration. " It is astonishing how 
much the human rights movement 
has gained ground in recent 
years," says Neier. "And I can only 
see it increasing." o 

Michael ]. Berlin is United Nations 
correspondent for the Washington 
Post. 
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Monteith M. Illingworth 

The global economic crisis and 
its impact on the churches took 

center stage at the October annual 
meeting of the General Board of 
Global Ministries in New York, as a 
stirring, and at times emotional, 
issue . General Secretary, Ran
dolph Nugent, in his speech to the 
directors, felt that the crisis symbo
lized "a worldwide abandonment 
and rejection of the masses of 
people," resulting, he continued, 
"in the desertification of the heart 
and the soul." 

A special report to the Board on 
the impact on churches of the 
global economic crisis underlined 
the seriousness of the situation. 
"The crisis has resulted in serious 
economic depression for the 
churches. Reports received from 
the continents of Africa and Latin 
America indicate that, in many of 
these nations, the future of the 
churches' infrastructure necessary 
to carry out its mission and min
istry is in question. Faced with 
economic, social and political crises 
in their countries, the churches are 
finding themselves economically 
weak and unable to meet the 
challenges and potential for mis
sion." 

But perhaps the most poignant 
remark came from the Rev. James 
Lawson, a director and head of a 
special task force on the subject, in 
reference to the crumbling state of 
the church infrastructure in the 
stricken developing world: "We 
must meet that need or much of the 

have closed down. As one church 
worker from Zaire said, "Many 
outside relief countries realize that 
if the church does not keep up its 
work in the fullness of all aspects of 
life, there will be no life worth 
living, and in some instances, no 
life." 

Choking on Debt 
The church, like everyone else in 
the developing world, is slowly 
choking under an economic mal
aise brought on in large part by an 
enormous foreign debt- assumed 
over the last decade when banks 
anxiously lent money deposited in 
their vaults by the oil- rich nations, 
and the Third World anxiously 
took it. 

Latin America owes the most 
money, some $368 billion. Brazil 
alone accounts for $102 billion of 
that total, making it the world's 
biggest debtor. Mexico ranks sec
ond at $100 billion. 

Several Asian nations are also 
heavily indebted. But Asia is by 
and large an economic success 
story, with South Korea, Singapore 
and Taiwan all experiencing robust 
growth. With a few exceptions, 
development agencies and bankers 
worry little about Asia's immediate 
future . And so far, only Burma's 
Methodist community has re
ceived additional funding: some 
$100,000 to reconstruct crumbling 
church buildings, and to provide 
support for pastors. 

work of the last 100 years will be Africa the Hardest Hit 
threatened." Of greatest concern are the 40-odd 

Reports coming in from all over states between the Sahara and 
the world tell of pastors in Guyana South Africa, and not only because 
who haven't received their salaries they are deeply in debt-around 
in months; hospitals in Liberia that $125 billion. The African nations 
don't have the staff or the drugs to are also the world' s poorest in 
tend to the starving and diseased; terms of per capita income. Due to 
school dining halls in Zaire that a variety of reasons that range from 
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drought to war and simple bad 
managemen t by governments, 
they are the least capable of paying 
back their loans without major aid, 
foreign investment, reforms in the 
international economic system, as 
well as internal reform, let alone, at 
the same time, being able to pro
vide some progress in basic human 
services, from education to health 
care. 

Dr. Sarla Lall, assistant general 
secretary for planning and research 
in the World Division, says of 
worst hit Africa: "Africa is going 
down. It is unstable and the eco
nomic situation there is deteriorat
ing rapidly. We have to stop that 
deterioration first, then try and 
reverse it. " 

The tremendous burden on the 
church in Africa comes from many 
quarters, the most basic being a 
simple lack of food . The 1970's 

were 
Africc 
ing fa 
crowc 
the l 
millio 
dis pie 
tionc 
throu 
Hun~ 
Ward 
othe1 
have 
but 
Ethi . 
plan ti 

Ce1 
the d 
In 1 
ll1illic 
gra· 
espe 
pia. 
ted 



were the driest decade on record in 
Africa, ruining harvests and driv
ing farmers into the already over
crowded cities . Through UMCOR, 
the UMC has put at least $5.5 
million to use in Ethiopia to aid the 
displaced and uprooted . An addi
tional $7 . 3 million , received 
through the "Bishops' Appeal for 
Hunger in Africa," has gone to
ward relief and rehabilitation in 26 
other African nations . The rains 
have returned to a small degree, 
but wars still ravage the Sudan, 
Eth iopia and Uganda, making 
planting and harvesting difficult. 

Cereals make up two-thirds of 
the daily caloric intake of Africans . 
In 1984, 140 million of its 531 
million people relied on imported 
grain, a figure that has risen, 
especially in the Sudan and Ethio
pia. According to a report submit
ted last April by the Economic 

Commission for Africa, starvation 
deaths for the continent surpassed 
the one million per year level. 

Given a three percent annual rise 
in the population (meaning that it 
will double in 20 years ), real 
growth per person has been in the 
negative since 1981. Bank borrow
ings dropped from $13 billion in 
1982 to only about $2 billion today. 
Even the relief agencies have found 
it difficult this year to raise money 
for Africa, now that it is out of the 
media spotlight. Last year, UNI
CEF collected $102 million for its 
emergency African fund . This 
year, so far, it has managed a little 
over $13 million. 

Drought, War and Debt 
In Kenya's Meru district, where 
most of the country's United Meth- with its mountain of debt ($5 .3 
odists live and work, the 1984 billion) , by sim p ly borrowing 
drought disrupted the planting more, this time from the Interna
season. It persisted into 1985 when tional Monetary Fund. The IMF, 
famine and cholera gripped the however, imposed its usual bor
community, leading to some 7,384 rowing conditions of currency de
deaths. The church was under- valuation and lower government 
staffed and ill-equipped to deal subsidies. Still, the devaluation 
with the crisis . "The church hospi- hasn' t stopped the rise in food 
tal couldn't even pay its drug prices, making it increasingly diffi
bills, " reported Peggy Billings, cult for millions to eat more than 
deputy general secretary of the one meal a day. 
Board, who has been active in The Government of Zaire has 
bringing the .world economic crisis been in the process of reassessing 
to the church' s attention. its priorities in order to make 

War, drought and debt have all payments on the external debt. As 
but paralyzed church w ork in a result of that process, it has asked 
much of Mozambique. The battle the churches to take responsibility 
with anti-government rebels has for medical and educational serv
made deliveries of food, medicine, ices. 
and clothing to the famine-stricken The enormity of that task has 
towns and villages virtually im- simply proven too much. Said Dr. 
possible. Salaries for pastors, doc- Lall, who visited Zaire last June: 
tors, nurses and church workers " Church es wi th t remendous 
haven' t been met. The Chicuque growth potential are becoming to
hospital, in particular, has asked tally paralyzed due to lack of 
for a minimum of $300,000 to resources ." In the schools, teach
operate efficiently. ers, administrators and mainte-

In Zaire, the government dealt nance workers have gone without 
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salaries. Student dormitories have 
been closed down. Hospitals are 
crumbling from lack of upkeep, 
medical supplies have shrunk and 
even fuel for generators is in short 
supply. Emergency operations are 
performed at night with the aid of 
flashlights and lanterns. 

"When patients leave they take 
the beds because they don' t have 
beds at home," said Dr. Lall. By 
one stroke of the pen, the govern
ment, just a few weeks ago, made 
the hospitals' burden even greater. 
"The government needs foreign 
exchange to make payments on its 
external debt, so it began recently 
to impose duties on church im
ports, which include medicines. 
That puts an extra financial burden 
on us," explained Dr. Lall. 

Demands Upon the Church Grow 
Added to all this is a somewhat 
cruel irony: while church sup
plies-money, personnel and serv
ices-are shrinking, the demands 
upon the church for physical and 
spiritual nurturing have increased. 
"Church membership is growing 
in Zaire," said Dr. Lall. Indeed, a 
report from a Zaire church worker 
states that whereas between 1976 
and 1986 "The United Methodist 
Church, through the three episco-

pal areas, has grown tremendously 
in numbers and strength , the 
amount of block grant funds has 
been reduced by $5,900 in the same 
time period. " 

Similar trends have occurred in 
Latin America . The Evangelical 
Methodist Church of Bolivia had 
6,000 members in 1976. Today, 
membership stands at around 15,-
829 in 144 organized congregations 
centered around 50 mission houses 
and 30 preaching points . 

Inflation in Latin America 
Bolivia, however, is second only to 
Haiti as the western hemisphere' s 
poorest nation. With the fall in 
commodity prices at the beginning 
of the decade-tin ore being Boli
via's major export-the country's 
Gross National Product has fallen 
some 29 percent. The government 
spends 57 percent of its foreign 
exchange to pay its debt to mostly 
U.S. banks. Inflation, at 343.5 
percent just three years ago, hit 
22,000 percent recently . 

Such inflation has virtually des
troyed pastors' salaries . As one 
member of the church maintained 
in his report of last August, "The 
lay pastors, who are the workers in 
the local communities, were re
ceiving in March, 1986, the equiva
lent of $35 a month. Members of 
the executive committee of the 
church, which includes the Bishop, 
each received $70 per month. The 
minimum monthly wage at that 
time was $125." As a result of these 
conditions, many pastors have had 
to find secular jobs. 

The same conditions prevail 
throughout the region. Reports 
coming in from Uruguay tell of 
cutbacks in food programs for 
children. In Brazil, pastors who 
have gone without salaries for 
months have been asked to take 
early retirement. The Methodist 
Day Care Centers in Chile tend to 
some 1,200 children, feeding them 
on Friday afternoons, then skip
ping the weekend because of a lack 
of funds . 
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How did the developing world 
deteriorate so badly? The reasons 
are legion, of course, but any 
analysis begins with the issue of 
debt. Recall the 1970's and the two 
oil price shocks of 1973 and 1979 
when the price of a barrel of crude 
oil went from just under $10 to $35. 
All that money just didn't sit 
around. The OPEC nations depo
sited it in banks and the bankers 
lent much of it out to the develop
ing nations. 

Petro-Dollar Recycling 
That phenomenon was termed 
"petrcrdollar recycling" in bank
ers' parlance . For some nations, 
those who spent the money well, it 
meant the construction of new 
agricultural projects, export indus
tries , roads, power stations, 
schools and hospitals. 

To a large extent, then, petro
dollar recycling did much (in addi
tion to direct government and UN 
aid) to fuel the six percent average 
annual growth in the developing 
world between 1965 and 1980. 
Third World gains in life expec- · 
tancy, a greatly reduced infant 
mortality rate, and the eradication 
of many once-common diseases 
are also well documented . 

Still, the era of petrcrdollar re
cycling built something of a house 
of cards . Some 70 developing 
countries, with a combined popu
lation of three billion, are net 
importers of oil. Only 20 develop
ing countries, with 600 million 
people, are net exporters of oil. 
Most of the developing world thus 
had to spend a big chunk of their 
ne w wealth-be it foreign ex
change generated by emerging 
export industries or the borrowed 
money itself-paying for high
priced imported oil. 

At the same time, the late 1970's 
and early 1980' s saw interest rates 
go through the roof. And so, more 
and more money was diverted to 
paying interest instead of the prin
cipal. As commodity prices began 
to soften in the 1980's, the Third 
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MEETING THE EMERGENCY
A Talk With Peggy Billings 

It began, for Peggy Billings, two 
years ago with a desperate tele
phone call from an isolated hospi
tal in Kenya . "It was during the 
middle of the drought. A doctor 
from one of our hospitals in the 
Meru district called and said that 
he had an outbreak of cholera," 
recalled Ms. Billings. 

"A district health commissioner 
visited the hospital, saw the suffer
ing and broke down and cried. He 
promised to report it . We got a 
copy of the report and there was no 
mention of the cholera. The gov
ernment had decided not to admit 
that there might be a cholera 
epidemic. 

"Our hospital was left to deal 
with the cholera, emotionally and 
physically, alone. It couldn' t even 
pay its drug bill. We were finally 
able to send $200,000 last year," 
said Ms. Billings. 

After that telephone call, Peggy 
Billings, deputy general secretary 
of the Board and staff head of the 
World Division, worked tirelessly 
to bring the world economic crisis 

World continued to borrow heavi
ly, and bankers did nothing to stop 
the flow. It was an optimistic, 
heady time when bankers were 
literally shoveling money out to 
any government who would take 
it. And there were many takers . 

Those were also inflationary 
days. Bankers expected that prices 
for their clients' raw material ex
ports (commodity prices in the 
1970' s rose at an average annual 
rate of 12 percent) would rise 
unfettered . The money to pay 
debts was expected always to be 
flowing in . 

Third World debt rose at an 
average annual rate of 21 percent 
between 1973 and 1981 (almost 
four times its average rate of 
growth) . Worse, more and more of 
the money was coming from banks 
and less from what are called 
" non-debt creating sources", i.e. , 

and its impact on the church to the 
attention of the United Methodist 
community. She is also in the 
forefront of the effort to raise and 
distribute money to those churches 
in the first step toward recovery. 

The drought and disease in 
Kenya turned out to be the prover
bial tip of the iceberg. The more she 
inquired, the more gruesome the 
picture became. "Just last May we 
had a telephone call about a routine 
matter and we were told that 
P.eople in the community were 
O.ying of starvation." She strongly 
emphasizes that not much has 
changed, "What' s new about star
vation in Africa? It' s still bad." 

The first formal appeal from the 
church's wide-ranging member
ship came to Ms. Billings' attention 
in the summer of 1985 from the 
College of Bishops of the Council of 
Evangelical Methodist Churches in 
Latin America . "The situation for 
them had become so bad, they 
asked for a doubling of their block 
grants," said Ms. Billings. 

In the 1985 annual GBGM meet
ing, Ms. Billings recommended 
that the World Division and 
UMCOR combine their resources 
and distribute $500,000 a year for 
three years . She got more than she 
asked for: "The directors realized 
that the emergency was much 
bigger; that we should respond on 
a larger scale, so they proposed $5 
million a year for three years ." 

So far this year $1 million has 
been sent out from existing funds 
to meet the most crucial needs in 
some twelve countries around the 

private direct investment. In other 
words, businessmen, unlike bank
ers, saw what was coming. 

The House of Cards Comes Down 
When oil prices dropped, the in
flationary spiral ended and the 
house came down. Commodity 
prices began to slide, due in part 
simply to oversupply from an army 
of new Third World exporters. 
Between 1981and1985 commodity 
prices averaged seven percent 
lower than in 1980, and 16 percent 
below the 1960--1980 time period. 
Exports to the industrialized coun
tries fell from $338.4 billion in 1980 
to $300 billion last year. Third 
World growth dropped to 3.3 per
cent for the last five years com
pared to 5.4 percent in the period 
from 1973 to 1980. 

Other problems set in. Nervous 
about their exposure, the banks 

globe, which included some $270,-
000 for the Africa Food Bank. At the 
annual meeting this October, an
other $2 million was approved for 
distribution. 

The October meeting also saw a 
recommendation to the Board from 
the Rev. James Lawson's task 
force, that a church-wide appeal 
raise an additional $9 million. This 
appeal, to be called The Bishops' 
Appeal for Partner Churches in 
Crisis, was endorsed by the Coun
cil of Bishops in its November, 
1986, meeting and is scheduled for 
1987, preferably in Lent. 

For Ms. Billings, though, merely 
sending money isn' t enough. "The 
problem won't be solved until we 
somehow find a way, as nations 
living together in one world, to 
deal with the debt crisis with new 
economic and political arrange
ments, much like those that creat
ed the IMF and the World Bank in 
the first place," she reflected. 

To get to that point she intends 
to stay "informed and aware of the 
human dimensions of the problem; 
of human suffering in the broader 
context of the economic and politi
cal systems in which the church 
does its work." 

And she won't lose hope. "I'm 
optimistic. Always. That's my na
ture . What gives me hope is know
ing what the people are like who 
are eating only one meal a day. 
They are still sharing, taking others 
into their homes . It makes me 
believe that the work of the church 
will go forward despite the prob
lems." o 

lent less. Total net bank lending to 
the developing countries fell from 
$73 billion in 1981 to $11 billion in 
1985. Protectionist barriers to Third 
World manufactures (textiles , 
steel) have risen in the industrial
ized nations and demand for Third 
World commodities still remains 
soft. 

The deteriorating trade situation 
is even more dismal than it sounds 
when one considers that two
thirds of developing country ex
ports go to the industrialized 
world . A mere one percent ris~r 
fall-in growth in the West can 
mean a nearly 3.3 percent change, 
for better or worse, in Third World 
export earnings. o 

Monteith M . Ill ingworth is a free
lance writer based in New York, who 
specializes in business and economic 
affairs . 
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REPORT ON INDIA: 

Early in 1986 India was the focus of 
considerable ecumenical attention: 

The 20th Synod of the Church of 
South India (C.S.I.) brought visi
tors and observers from many 
parts of the world: 

During February Pope John Paul 
II made a triumphant tour of India; 

This visit overlapped with a 
similar visit of Dr. Robert Runcie, 
Archbishop of Canterbury, who 
with his wife toured the country; 

There was a One Hundred Fifti
eth Anniversary celebration of the 
Reformation in the Mar Thoma 
Syrian Church; 

More quietly, there was a signifi
cant evangelistic event in Madras . 

The Church of South India 
It is hard to realize that next year 
will mark the completion of 40 
years in the life of the Church of 
South India. The fulfillment of this 
union in 1947, after nearly 30 years 
of negotiation, was an exciting 
happening for the entire Christian 
world. It represented the most 
comprehensive union of churches 
up to that point. It brought togeth
er communions of the Anglican, 
(British) Methodist, Presbyterian 
or Reformed, and Congregational 
persuasions. It was a union of 
episcopal and non-episcopal poli
ties which elected for itself to 
follow episcopal governance. In 
doing this a formula was devised 
which satisfied the diverse empha
ses of these disparate bodies. 

Though there have been some 
defections, clergy-laity tensions, 
and considerable growing pains, 
the venture has, in the main, been 
successful. Four decades of com
mon life were therefore an occasion 
for celebration. This was marked at 
the church's twentieth biennial 
Synod in Madras. One of its 

The Church 
is Alive 

and Well 
James K. Mathews 

for Bishop and Mrs. Lesslie New
bigin, returning to India after an 
absence of several years, were in 
attendance . Newbigin was one of 
C.S.I.'s first episcopal leaders and 
also became one of the earlier 
moderators of the denomination. 
Originally a Presbyterian, he be
came a kind of episcopal model. 
Newbigin and the ecumenical visi-

tors from other countries had rea
son to give thanks to God for what 
had been achieved. 

The maturity which now charac
terizes the Church of South India is 
indeed impressive. It has been a 
venture which has stimulated 
other church union movements 
throughout the world. The church 
is now exploring even wider rela
tionships with the Church of North 
India, the Mar Thoma Syrian 
Church, The United Evangelical 
Lutheran Church of India (rooted 
in missionary work from Germany, 
Sweden and America) and even 
The Methodist Church in India 
(formerly related to the United 
Methodist Church). Can it be that 
some new shape of Christian one
ness may result from this search? 

"founding fathers" was present, Bishop fam es K. Ma thews at General Confere nce. 
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Robert R1111cie, 
Arc/rbishop of Cn11terb11ry , 

meets Mother Teresa i11 Cnlrnfln 

A Papal Pilgrimage 
A second event which invited 
much wider global attention was 
the pilgrimage of Pope John Paul II 
to his flock in India which is made 
up of approximately half of the 
country's some 25 million Chris
tians . He was not the first papal 
visitor, for his predecessor, Paul 
VI, attended a 1964 Eucharistic 
Congress in Bombay, but this was 
the first papal itineration. 

The Pope arrived on a crisp 
February morning at Palam Air
port, New Delhi. According to his 
custom, he knelt to kiss India' s soil. 
This was followed by an astonish
ing whirlwind tour, including 
visits to India's president, a Sikh, 
the Prime Minister, Rajiv Gandhi, a 
Hindu of Kashmiri Brahmin and 
Parsee (Zoroastrian) descent, and 
meetings with leaders of the other 
manifold religious traditions of the 
country . A stop at Mahatma 
Gandhi's memorial was marked by 
his kneeling there in somewhat 
prolonged meditation. It involved 
his presence at the Catholic Bish
ops' Conference of India. It led him 
to the unique ministry of Mother 
Theresa in Calcutta; to the four
hundred-year-old Basilica of Born 
Jesus in the former Portuguese 
colony, Goa; to eucharistic services 
in the coconut groves of Kerala . 

In this latter state-which em
braces the largest concentration of 
the Christian population in 
India-he beatified two Indian 
Catholics: Father Kuriakose Elias 
Chavara (1805-1871), a Carmelite 
monk, and Sister Alphonse (1910-
1946), a Clarist nun . This was, of 
course, a great day for India'a 
Roman Catholic faithful. It was the 
first time such a ceremony had 
been conducted in India, and it had 
the added touch of being celebrat-

ed according to the Syro-Malabar 
rites . Nearly a million people were 
present on this occasion. 

The backdrop for this drama was 
as varied as the landscape of India 
itself. Huge billboard-size painted 
pictures of the Pontiff bedecked the 
countryside where he traveled . 
Even petrol pumps were decorated 
with pictures of the papal visitor. 
India loves such drama . Everybody 
loves a parade and the visit was 
one long parade: streets and roads 
festooned with banners, flags and 
pa pal colors. Occasionally a 
streamer was observed proclaim
ing in Latin, Totus Tuus- "Totally 
Yours" . The appeal was very broad 
indeed. 

It should be noted that there was 
some opposition to the visit from 
ul tra-conserva ti ve Muslims , 
Hindus, and Christians . On the 
other hand, there was a constant 
effort to inject an ecumenical note 
into the activities . On balance, I 
believe inter-religious under-

standing was furthered and the 
whole Christian community un
doubtedly benefited by the pres
ence of the highly charismatic 
figure which Pope Paul II surely is . 

The Archbishop of Canterbury 
The third event was the visit of Dr. 
Robert Runcie, Archbishop of Can
terbury, who by coincidence, was 
visiting India at the same time . On 
one occasion he and the Pope had a 
brief formal meeting to further 
their interchurch dialogue . 

Runcie likewise traveled widely 
and was welcomed by multitudes 
of people. It was a sentimental 
journey for the Archbishop for he 
had years before been a missionary 
in Delhi, a member of an Anglican 
religious order there . This afforded 
an excellent background for the 
prelate as he related to the other 
religious communities of the coun
try . 

Mostly his tour was to his Angli
can- related constituents. There is 
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now no Anglican communion as establish the Archbishop as a glob
such in India, for the tradition has al figure . 
been merged by two church unions 
into the Church of South India and The Mar Thoma Gathering 
the Church of North India . Every- The fourth occurrence takes us to 
where Runcie went he was feted in the southwest coast of India to 
public receptions; he addressed the Kerala State, formerly known as 
wider community in ecumenical, Travancore. This, as already noted, 
eucharistic gatherings. His stress is the area of greatest Christian 
was indeed unity and interfaith concentration in India and the seat 
cooperation. of India's ancient Syrian Churches. 

One notable service was held in It is also the region of highest 
the Cathedral Church of the Re- literacy on the sub-continent. It is 
demption in New Delhi on the last the site, too, of the famous Mara
night of the visit. It was a concele- mon Convention. 
bration by the Archbishop, the Each February tens of thousands 
Moderators of both C.S.I. and of the members of the Mar Thoma 
C. N . I., the Metropolitan of the Mar Syrian Church assemble for an 
Thoma Church, and the Bishop of annual festival of Christian renew
Delhi. Hymns were sung in both al. They gather on the sands of a 
English and Hindi. It was truly a river which in the dry season has a 
significant celebration of Christian greatly lessened flow of water. A 
oneness. This very welcome and panda!, that is, a tabernacle of palm 
timely visit has served further to leaf mats and bamboo poles, is 
(20) EW WORLD OUTLOOK JA UARY 1987 

An /11dia11 woman gives Pope John Paul 
tlze II a sign of welcome before the 
pontiff celebrated mass in ew Delhi. 

constructed as a shelter against sun 
and, sometimes, rain. A hundred 
thousand or more devoted Chris
tians and seekers can seat them
selves in this temporary structure 
to worship, pray, sing and listen to 
the preaching of the Gospel. It is a 
kind of country fair and camp 
meeting rolled into one. 

This is supposed to be the grea
test annual gathering of Christians 
in the country. Traditionally they 
have met during the week of 
February's brilliant full moon. In 
more recent years the availability of 
electricity has made this arrange
ment unnecessary. But the usual 
lack of rain and mild climate at the 
time makes the season an ideal 
time for meeting. It is the usual 
practice for both men and women 
to be robed in white . As they 
gather for and disperse from the 
meetings, it is a memorable sight 
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Methodist missionary and evangelist , the late E. Stanley Jones, with members of a week-long ashram in the Himalayas. 

indeed. 
Preaching and witnessing goes 

on constantly, not only in the tent 
of meeting but along the roads 
surrounding the tabernacle. Some
times two speakers address the 
crowds at the same time. First of 
all, one speaks and then another 
repeats the same words. This 
seems to fulfill the scriptural admo
nition for the word being con
firmed by the mouths of two 
witnesses. 

In the tabernacle itself hearing 
the message used to be quite a 
problem. It was solved in earlier 
days by the preacher, first of all, 
giving out a sentence. Then, for 
about each five thousand present, 
another speaker would relay the 
message until all could hear it. 
About forty years ago, Dr. E. 
Stanley Jones eliminated this 
method when he presented the 

convention with its first loud 
speaker system. 

Incidentally, Dr. Jones was long 
a favorite evangelist at Maramon. 
For nearly 50 years he preached 
there every other year and is still 
considered a kind of " patron saint" 
among the people. Through the 
years preachers from six continents 
have declared the word of truth 
and have been heard with eager
ness by Christians and non-Chris
tians alike. Translation into Ma
layalam is done sentence by sen
tence. 

But 1986 was a special year. It 
marked the 150th anniversary of 
the Reformation in the Mar Thoma 
Syrian Church. Tradition has it that 
the Apostle Thomas came to India 
in 52 A.D.-the same year St. Paul 
arrived in Europe. Thomas is sup
posed to have preached on both 
the east and west coasts of South 

India. He is said to have been 
martyred in Madras and today sites 
may be seen there associated with 
his ministry. 

"The "Thomas tradition" is per
sistent in South India although its 
authentic apostolic base can nei
ther be proved nor disproved. It 
can, however, be clearly estab
lished that Christians were present 
in strength in India very early in 
our era. Documents engraved on 
ancient copper plates tell of agree
ments between Hindu rulers and 
the church having to do with 
assuring the rights of Christians. 

Far from being newcomers to the 
country, Christians have therefore 
been there for centuries--thereby, 
in the very sequence of events, 
antedating Indian Muslims and 
Sikhs by hundreds of years. 

Toward the end of the 16th 
century, the Portuguese Roman 

[21) 
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Catholic hierarchy m Goa made a 
strenuous effort to claim all Syrian 
Christians for Rome by persuading 
them or forcing them to acknowl
edge the supremacy of the Pope. 
For a time they succeeded in this 
endeavor, even going so far as to 
destroy historical records which 
would serve to deny the Roman 
claim. Meanwhile multitudes re
sented and resisted this claim. In 
spite of this, a large segment of 
Syrians continue to be Roman 
Catholic even to the present time. 
Another major segment continues 
now as the Syrian Orthodox or 
Jacobite Church. Upon other divi
sions we will not elaborate . 

Then in 1836 occurred a Refor
mation in the Church. It was under 
the leadership of Abraham Mal
pan, who is known as the "Martin 
Luther of Travancore" or the "Wy
cliff of the East." He brought about 
a reversal of malpractice and re
newal in worship which is still felt 
in the Mar Thoma Syrian Church. 

It was the lSOth anniversary of 
this reformation that was celebrat
ed in February 1986. More than one 
hundred thousand persons gath
ered for the occasion which was 
marked by the preaching of the 
Archbishop of Canterbury, of Dr. 
Emilio Castro, General Secretary of 
the World Council of Churches, by 
George Duncan of Keswick Con
vention in England, and others . It 
was my own privilege also to be 
one of the preachers . My wife and I 
took this anniversary occasion to 
present 150,000 rupees to the Mar 
Thoma Church in memory of Stan
ley Jones and for evangelism. 

laymen of the Church of South 
India, a successful banker called to 
evangelism to which he now gives 
full time. The response to his 
ministry has been tremendous. It 
takes a number of forms. 

One dimension is radio preach
ing which is done in Tamil, English 
and Hindi. Several million listeners 
tune into the programs each week. 
Brother Dhinakaran is now consid
ered to be the most effective evan
gelist on the current Indian scene. 
Literally hundreds of persons---of 
Hindu, Muslim, Sikh, or nominal 
Christian background-have been 
soundly converted as a result of 
their response to this presentation. 

Then the Dhinakarans engage in 
mass evangelism in various cities, 
particularly in South India. It is not 
unusual for crowds of two hun
dred thousand or even three hun
dred thousand to assemble for 
these meetings where, once again, 
thousands are converted. This is 
linked with a healing ministry 
which has been no less notable. For 
any who may be skeptical of these 
approaches, the response is that 
this ministry has the support of the 
mod era tor and other bishops of the 
C.S.I. and wide approval by many 
of the laity and clergy of other 
denominations, including some 
members of the Roman Catholic 
hierarchy. 

During late February we were 
present in Madras for the gradua
tion ceremonies for sixty young 
men and women who had com
pleted a short, intensive course in 
effective evangelism. They were a 
notable group. They were desig
nated somewhat inelegantly as the 

Mass Evangelism "XIII th Batch" ; twelve other 
Finally, reference is made to a groups, totaling more than five 
special evangelistic program cen- hundred, had preceded them. This 
tered in Madras. It is under the present group came from six differ
direction of D.G.S. Dhinakaran, a ent countries, including the U.S., 
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and from six states of India. They 
represented twelve language areas 
and were from eight different de
nominations. We noted that they 
had backgrounds in twenty-four 
professions: from agriculture to 
medicine, from social work to 
banking, from nursing to the rail
ways, from business, government 
and the military. Some were recent 
converts from Hinduism; some 
were of third-generation Christian 
families. All were intensely com
mitted to showing and telling the 
Good News. 

One Purpose 
These different episodes have one 
purpose: 

To show that the Church in India 
is alive and well today where it 
carries on a tremendous ministry; 

To bear witness to the diverse 
ministries which set forth Jesus 
Christ as Lord through many types 
of service to India' s people and by 
thousands of worshipping congre
gations. For example, the educa
tional work of India's Christian 
churches ranges from thousands of 
primary or secondary schools to 
dozens of colleges. The Christian 
medical work of India is collective
ly the largest volunteer medical 
system in the world . 

To reassure those who have 
invested time, talent, prayer, 
means and life itself in the Chris
tian mission of India that they have 
made a sound investment which 
endures and will continue to do so. 
Thanks be to God! o 

Bishop James K. Mathews , formally 
retired, has most recently served an 
interim term as Bishop of Zimbabwe. 
He was for many years a missionary in 
India with his wife Eunice, a daughter 
of E. Stanley Jones. 
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New World Outlook 
Reader Survey 
Dear Reader: 

As we enter a new year at NEW WORLD OUTLOOK, we want your help as we 

look ahead. 

We want to know how you feel about the Christian mission and what you think 

the critical issues are for The United Methodist Church's mission at home and 

abroad. This short Reader Survey will give you a chance to tell us what you think. 

As a reader of NEW WORLD OUTLOOK, you have been learning about mission 

trends and how they affect the work of the General Board of Global Ministries. 

Missions have grown, have taken on new directions, and the Board of Global 

Ministries has expanded its work to meet these challenges. 

Now here's a new chance for you to tell us what you have to sey about missions. 

In every issue of NEW WORLD OUTLOOK, our "Letters" column as well as "Q and 

A About Missions" provide a regular place where you can voice your opinions 

and concerns. With this Reader Survey we give you another opportunity to 

respond to us. 

Fill out this survey and return it as soon as possible, but no later than Mondey, 

February 16 in the post-paid envelope provided. Tell us what you think. Then, 

find out what other readers have to sey when we publish the results of the 

Reader Survey in the Mey issue of NEW WORLD OUTLOOK. 

The Editors 



Part I 

1. Which of the following definitions best describes your 
understanding of Christian mission? (Please rate from 
1 [most important] to 3 [least important].) 
__ proclaiming the message of Christ to nonbelievers and baptiz

ing them ; 
__ serving the poor and trying to see that their basic needs are 

met; 
__ standing with the poor against injustice and helping them fight 

for their rights; 
__ being the church, the body of Christ, in the world 

__ other (write in) :------ -----------

2. Rate the following from 1 (most important) to 7 (least 
important) as priority issues for mission for the General Board 
of Global Ministries: 
__ evangelism 
__ hunger 
__ human rights 
_ _ economic justice 
__ peace 
__ Ethnic Minority Local Church 
__ church growth and development 
__ other (write in) : - ----------------

3. Which of the following describes best how you feel about the 
General Board of Global Ministries?: 
(1 ) __ the Board works well as the local church's channel for 

mission in the world ; 
(2) _ _ the Board needs to listen more to people 1n the local 

churches; 
(3) _ _ the Board needs to communicate better with local churches 

on mission needs and the proce:rses 11 follows ; 
(4) _ _ the Board frequently operates in ways that are at odds 

with the beliefs and understanding of m1ss1on of most 
United Methodists 

(5) __ other (write 1n) : ---------------

4. Should we encourage overseas churches to send persons in 
mission including evangelists to the U.S.? 
(1) __ yes (2) __ no 

2a. Would you welcome such a person (Circle the appropriate 
numbers) 

in your church? 
in your community? 
in your conference? 

Yes 
1 

1 

No 
2 
2 
2 

The United Methodist attitude toward other world religions 
should be to: (Check one) 
(1 ) __ convert their members to Christianity , 
(2) __ recognize that many 1n the world have sincere beliefs differ

ent from ours and to acknowledge their presence and work 1n 
cooperation with them wherever possible; 

(3) __ accept them as part of Gods plan for the world ; 
(4) ignore them 
(5) other (write in) 

6. What do you perceive to be the greatest threat to Christiani 
in the world today? (Rate in order of importance.) 
_ _ Christian apathy, 
__ other world religions , 
__ materialism . 
__ science, 
_ _ militarism, 
__ nuclear war ; 
_ _ 1nternat1onal Communism. 
__ capitalism 

__ other:--------------------

7. The church can best address the potential for nuclear war by 
(Rate the following from 1 [most accurate] to 7 [least accurate]. 
Add any additional ideas of your own.) 
__ part1c1pating 1n anti-nuclear lobbying and demonstrations; 
__ supporting the US government in its policy of deterrence: 
__ committing acts of c1v1I disobedience in an attempt to force 

nations to begin a process of disarmament: 
__ prayer, 

__ converting the hearts and minds of people through the power 
of the Gospel , 

__ working to strengthen the United Nations to build greater 
internallonal understanding 

__ other (write 1n)· ----------------

8. The Missional Priority for the 1985-1988 Quadrennium, which 
focusses on the Ethnic Minority Local Church (EMLC) has been: 
(Check one) 
(1 ) __ very effective so far; 
(2) __ not effective or familiar enough; 
(3) __ an inappropriate miss1onal priority; 
(4) __ unfamiliar to me 

9. Churches should fight racism and sexism by: (Rate from 
1 [most important] to 4 [least important]. 
__ promoting education and use of inclusive language and 

visual presentation 1n all literature and audiovisuals used and 
produced, and avoiding stereotyping : 

__ make sure their board membership is inclusive and 
representat ive : 

__ changing recruitment polic ies for miss onanes and miss on 
workers 

__ advocating non-discriminative hiring policies n government 
and business 

10. In their own organizations, churches should fight r.clsm 
and sexism by : (Rank in order of preference from 1 [highest 
preference] to 4 [lowest preference].) 
__ using a quota system to make c rta1n a repr ntat 

of racial m1nont1e and women are h red , 
-- actively searching for quahf1ed women nd rac1a thn 

persons but not nece sanly require hat th be hr 
-- h nng the best qualified persons thou! r 

__ other (write ml-----------------
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11. Which of the following st•tements do you think are true 
and which f•lse with regard to the life of women in the church? 
(Mark each either Tor F.) 
__ Greater efforts must be made to train and place women in 

church leadership positions. 
__ Women have great influ~nce in the life of the church, therefore 

men must be encouraged to greater participation. 
__ The church must make a conscioys effort to change any sexist 

language in its worship life. 
__ The church should be part of a national effort to help women to 

achieve economic and social equality. 

12. If a group of people is oppressed (e.g. farmworkers, Blacks in 
South Africa), the church thould: (Chtcll one.) 
(1 ) __ support economic boycotts or disinvestment on that group's 

behalf if so requested; 
(2) __ press for negotiations between the disputing parties in addi

tion to giving cautious sypport to a boycott or disinvestment 
as a last resort ; 

(3) __ press for negotiations but disapprove all church support for 
boycotts or disinvestment; 

(4) __ stay out of the controversy altogether 
(5) __ other (write in) : -~-------------

13. Which of the following statements corresponds most closely 
to your understanding of the firm situation? (Check one.) 

ich (1 ) __ The government should save the family farm even if it means 
bailing out many of those who are bankrLJpt. 

(2) __ Family farms must be able to compete in the marketplace or 
go under. 

(3) __ The consumer must be willing to pay more for food in order to 
save the family farm. 

(4) __ Bankrupt farmers should be given help by the government to 
find and train for other kinds of jobs. 

(5) __ other (write in) : ---------~-----

14. United Methodiats should respond to hunger i" the U.S. by: 
ard (Check as many 81 apply.) 

(1 ) __ opening food pantries or soup kitchens in their communities; 
(2) __ giving to local charities; 
(3) __ giving to international relief agencies, such as United 

Methodist Committee on Relief (UMCOR) or Church 
World Service; 

(4) __ working with The United Methodist Church and the U.S. 
government to change U.S. economic policies. 

15. United Methodists should respond to homelessne1a in the 
U.S. by: (Check as many as apply.) 
(1 ) __ opening shelters in their communities; 

be (2) __ giving to local charities ; 
(3) __ working with The United Methodist Church and the U.S. 

government to change U.S. economic policies. 

16. Please write in any other comments you'd like to make 
regarding missions: 



Part II 

A. The mass media generally : (Check as many as apply) 
(1 ) __ gives an accurate and positive picture of The United 

Methodist Church ; 
(2) _ _ gives an inaccurate and negative picture of The United 

Methodist Church : 
(3) __ gives too little coverage to United Methodism; 
(4) __ gives more and better coverage to churches with a 

fundamentalist bent 

B. United Methodist publications generally; (Check as many 
as apply) 
(1 ) __ give an accurate and positive picture of The United 

Methodist Church ; 
(2) __ give an inaccurate and negative picture of The United 

Methodist Church ; 
(3) _ _ have a liberal bias ; 
(4) __ have a conservative bias 

C. Are you a regular subscriber to United Methodist 
publications? 
(1 ) _ _ yes (2) __ no 

If yes, check the ones you subscribe to: 
(1 ) _ _ Interpreter (5) __ New World Outlook 
(2) __ Response (6) __ United Methodist Reporter 
(3) __ Alive Now (7) __ Good News 
(4) __ Local UM paper (8) __ Circuit Rider 
(9) _ _ Other (write in) : _ ________ ___ _ _ 

D. You may not be a subscriber to United Methodist publications, 
but a regular reader. Please indicate the ones that you regularly 
read. 
(1) _ _ Interpreter 
(2) _ _ Response 
(3) _ _ Alive Now 
(4) __ Local UM paper 

(5) __ New World Outlook 
(6) __ United Methodist Reporter 
(7) __ Good News 
(8) __ Circuit Rider 

(9) __ Other (write in):--------------

E. Your age: 
(1 ) __ under 20 yrs. 
(2) __ 20-29 yrs. 
(3) __ 30-44 yrs. 

F. Your race and/or ethnicity : 

(4 l-- 45-60 yrs. 
(6) __ Over 60 yrs. 

(1 ) __ White (4) __ Asian-American 
(2) __ Black (5) __ Hispanic 
(3) __ Native American 
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G. Your sex: (1 ) __ Female F. Are you (1 l--Clergy? 
(2) _ _ Male (2) __ Lay? 

The following questions are optional. Whether you choose to 
answer or not, names will not be requested on this survey. 

H. Occupation:-----------------

1. Last level of education completed: 
(1 ) __ Grade School (4) _ _ Professional school 
(2) _ _ High School (5) __ College graduate 
(3) _ _ College (some (6) __ Post graduate 

course work) 

J. Family Income: 
(1) __ Less than $5,000 
(2) __ $5,000 to $9,999 
(3) _ _ $10,000 to $14,999 
(4) __ $15,000 to $19,999 
(5) __ $20,000 to $24,999 

(6) __ $25,000 to $29,999 
(7) __ $30,000 to $39,999 
(8) __ $40,000 to $49,999 
(9) __ $50,000 to $74,999 

(10) __ $75,000 or more 

K. Do you (1 ) _ _ rent or (2) __ own your residence? 
(Circle the appropriate column) 

Single family house 
Two-family house 
Apartment 
Condominium or cooperative 
Mobile home 
Church parsonage 

Own 
1 

Rent 
2 
2 
2 
2 
2 

L. Number of persons in the family or household: ____ _ 

M. Conference in which you reside:--------- 
Your home zip code: - - --- - - - -------
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A Chilean couple nou· 
lfring in the U.S., 

beat the dmm for 
a ,,fethodist school and 

the missionaries who 
aided them and other 

Chilean youth in their 
time of need. 

My wife and I are strong sup
porters of missions in our church, 
but our support goes beyond that. 
We are directly involved in com
mittees that support the mission
ary thrust, not only abroad but in 
this country as well. Our involve
ment stems largely from the fact 
that we were deeply influenced by 
the work and witness of American 
missionaries in Chile . 

Many of us nationals who wit
ness the work of missionaries in 
the various countries of the world 
can attest to the impact their labors 
have had on many persons' lives . 
Having benefited from a Crusade 
Scholarship has given us an oppor
tunity to share our experiences 
with Christian workers from many 
parts of the globe and to hear about 
their so mew hat similar experi
ences. 

When missionaries come home 
on furlough they come to their 
supporting churches to tell their 
stories and to seek renewal of 
support to continue teaching, 
preaching and witnessing to the 
love of Christ to all humanity. It 
seems only proper that those of us 
who are fruits of their labors 
express our appreciation, our ad
miration and our love for church 
members who make it possible for 
men and women to go to many 
countries to share the love of 
Christ. Not only do they contribute 
their monetary gifts but the y 
maintain awareness of the mis
sionary and of relevant programs. 

On July 4, 1985, Iquique English 
College, a United Methodist mis
sion school in Chile with an enroll
ment of 700 students, celebrated 
100 years of existence. Year after 
year, the school has graduated 
countless bilingual students who, 
because of their excellent prepara
tion, find important occupations in 

A Tribute 

IQUIQUE 
English College 

Mario R. Vergara 

industry, business and public serv
ice throughout Chile and abroad. 

The school was founded by 
William Taylor in 1885, and has 
seen many missionaries serve 
there . The Chilean government 
awarded missionaries Achsah M. 
Skinner and Robert J. Johnson 
medals of recognition for their 
contributions. 

Having brought me up in a 
nitrate camp in the Atacama des
ert, where there were no secondary 
schools, my mother felt that I 
should enroll as a live-in student at 
the school. I remember vividly the 
impression I received when I saw 
the three-storied old building. It 
was weather-beaten, but it was a 
magnificently built structure. It 
was my understanding that it was 
built with Oregon pine. The next 
six years of my life, spent at 
lquique English College, were not 
only beneficial as I grew in knowl
edge, but I also became a Chris
tian-someone whose values and 
principles were deeply influenced 
by the national workers and 
American missionaries who served 
there at the time. 

' 
It was my privilege to continue 

my education in the United States. 
On returning to the Iquique En
glish College, I served as a teacher 
and later as principal of the institu
tion. 

During World War II, no mis
sionaries were sent to Iquique, but 
the school continued its educa
tional mission. Many American 
men and women have contributed 
to educating Chilean youth. In the 
last 30 years, those who have 
served the longest terms in Iquique 
have been Wallace and Claryce 
Arms, Paul and Helen Arms, Ro
bert and Joan Johnson, Ingram and 
Delpha Yoder, Ed and Kay Bower, 
Ned and Bev Walter. 

For the Centennial celebration, 
people from many parts of Chile 
and abroad came to render tribute 
to the Iquique English College . 
Each person had a different motive 
for returning to lquique on that 
date . The common bond that unit
ed them was then appreciation for 
the devotion and faith of those 
workers who, throughout the 
years, have continued to impart 
knowledge and character to the 
youth of Chile. 

The celebration took place in 
lquique, Chile but part of that joy 
and thanksgiving has to be shared 
with the Methodist churches in the 
United States, with the Christians 
in this country who feel that the 
legacy of love, caring and sharing 
of Jesus Christ is important enough 
to carry wherever there is need. 
Those of us who so directly and 
profoundly have felt this love of 
Christ through missionaries, pray 
that the churches continue to sup
port the missionary thrust of The 
United M e th o d is t C h urch 
throughout the world . o 

Mario R. Vergara 
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My first encounter with Iquique 
English College was as a newly 
arrived student resident. With a 
family living in a neighboring 
country, a new curriculum to con
tend with and a completely new 
environment, the adjustment to 
dormitory life appeared to be an 
insurmountable experience. Grad
ually, my initial reluctance gave 
way to acceptance and enjoyment 
of all areas of school life. 

As I look back to those high 
school years , the experiences 
shared with roommates, class
mates and teachers flood my mem
ory. Getting up at six o'clock in the 
morning and hastily getting 
dressed for the seven o' clock 
breakfast; learning English in a 
structured, well-disciplined en
vironment; sharing the specially 
prepared Friday dinners, folk 
dances or games; partaking of 
Methodist Youth Fellowship spon
sored activities; singing in the 
church choir on Sunday evenings; 
preparing for classes during su
pervised study; practicing typing 
and shorthand; playing volleyball, 
and enjoying a furtive snack after 
the lights went out in the dorm. 
These invaluable dorm experiences 
gave me the opportunity to interact 
with people my own age. Class
room activities further developed 
secretarial and English-speaking 
skills. Furthermore, the turning 
point in my life occurred during my 
junior year at the school. A pains
taking search led me to realize that 
there was a Way to follow, which 
would lead to many rewards of the 
spirit. The Methodist faith offered 
me these options. At that point in 
my life, my academic preparation 
converged with my spiritual devel
opment. 

Since my school days, students 
in 29 graduating classes have gone 

The college has greatly 
enriched the life of the 

Chilean Methodist Church 

through similar experiences to my 
own. lquique English College con
tinues its unique ministry among 
the youth of Chile. Since _its found
ing in 1885, to the present, IEC has 
fulfilled the needs of Chilean in
dustry and commerce by preparing 
bilingual secretaries and book
keepers. The backbone of the stu
dents' training lies in a strong 
English program, supplemented 
by very adequate technical prepa
ration. In recent years, computer 

Gladys M . Vergara 
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training has been added to the 
curriculum. IEC graduates have 
great opportunities to excel in the 
business community and many 
hold important positions in the 
copper, fishing and nitrate indus
tries. The college has also greatly 
enriched the life of the Chilean 
Methodist Church as many of its 
graduates have become outstand
ing ministers and dedicated lay 
workers in Chile and abroad. 

This prestigious Methodist insti
tution has offered 100 years of 
uninterrupted service, made pos
sible by many Christian workers, 
who unselfishly shared their expe
riences with their students. U.S. 
missionaries made their way to 
lquique to impart of their knowl
edge and talents to Chilean youth. 
Some of these people came for a 
short period of time, while others 
shared years of their lives, thus 
becoming an integral part of the 
school family. Much can be said for 
the national workers who also 
labored diligently to help their 
students attain educational skills 
and moral values. Iquique English 
College has been blessed with 
dedicated individuals who, in one 
way or another, have made indeli
ble imprints on the lives of many of 
its graduates. 

For Chile, this institution stands 
for 100 years of bilingual educa
tion. For the Methodist Church, it 
represents a centennial of mission
ary service and -lay witness. The 
school continues to provide aca
demic skills and knowledge, which 
positively change an individual's 
quality of life. As a graduate, I 
celebrate this outstanding mile
stone in my personal life, in the life 
of my church and the country 
where I was born. o 

Gladys M . Vergara 
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A Peruvian Indian woman follows traditional pa tterns of work such as knitting, spinning and weaving. 

Peru's A_ymoro I ndions 
Villogers discover thot survivol is Q full-time occupQtion 

For the Aymara women of the 
lakeside village of Chinchera, 
Peru, survival is a full-time occu
pation. They herd sheep and al
paca, spin wool, weave it into 
brilliantly colored shawls and knit 
it into earth-tone sweaters-not 
because their mothers and grand
mothers did it that way, but be
cause on the Peruvian altiplano, 
more than two miles above sea 
level, days are cold and nights are 
even colder. And when crops fail, a 
sweater sold to a tourist or an 
exporter can help put food on the 
table for the two weeks it takes to 
knit another sweater. 

Chinchera is on Lake Titicaca, 
near the Bolivian border. Recent 
heavy rains have raised the lake by 
more than six feet, flooding wheat 
and potato fields up to half a mile 
from the normal shoreline and 
forcing thousands of area villagers 
into emergency shelters. 

"In 1983 we had a bad drought," 

ffiorgo ret D. Wilde 

says Hilario Palomino, coordinator vant. Many others had seen their 
of the Service for Peace and Justice dreams turn to despair in the 
(Serpaj) in southern Peru. "Since ever-expanding slums of Lima. 
then it hasn' t stopped raining. And Meanwhile the population of the 
when it's not drought or flood, it's altiplano village was expanding, 
hail, or a hard frost. " but the available land was not. 

The women turned to knitting as With each generation, it was di
a way of riding out the successive vided into smaller lots; each crop 
crop failures, and then discovered failure meant greater hardship . 
the market value of their ancient "My wife would knit," says 
craft. Alpaca sweaters and tapes- Palomino, "and so did some of the 
tries bring premium prices in Eu- other women. I took their sweaters 
rope and North America . Some to sell in Puna, Arequipa, and 
Indian communities exported their Lima." In Lima he came in contact 
handicrafts directly instead of sell- with Serpaj , the Latin American 
ing them to local exporters . peace action network which had 

At the same time, many Indians become famous when the 1980 
were returning home battered and Nobel Peace Prize was awarded to 
disillusioned by life in Spanish- its Argentine coordinator, Adolfo 
speaking towns and army bar- Perez Esquivel. Father Neptali Li
racks . Hilario Palomino was a mine ceta, coordinator of Serpaj- Peru, 
worker, dismissed for labor union told him that other Indian com
activities in the 1970s. His wife had munities were exporting their 
gone to the mining town as a handicrafts directly instead of sell
teenager, hoping to earn her way ing them to local exporters . 
through school as a domestic ser- Then came some hard lessons in 
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The people are hopeful 
about tourism although 
it brings mixed benefits. 

political economics . In Latin 
America, export financing and li
censing procedures are geared to 
mechanized, industrialized pro
duction. Handicrafts are called 
nontraditional exports, and well
connected wholesalers had a lu
crative advantage in the trade . The 
villagers' early applications for 
seed capital and export licenses 
were blocked, and they were never 
paid for their first shipment to a 
U.S. importing firm. 

"But it's working now," says 
Palomino, holding up a sheaf of 
purchase orders from European 
importers and third world solidari-

Women display traditional handicrafts. 

ty groups . Despite their first dis
couraging experience, they are also 
actively seeking orders from North 
American importers. 

Some of the money from their 
first European sales is being used 
to build a regional handicrafts 
display center at the entrance to 
Chinchera from the Pan-American 
Highway, along the shore of Lake 
Titicaca. 

"We are building it ourselves, 
without financial or technical as
sistance," another village leader 
proudly told me holding up the 
design for a billboard they plan to 
put up by the highway "But if you 
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don't mind, we do need some help 
right now, and how do you say 
sweaters, caps, shawls, and tapes
tries in English and French?" 

The people are hopeful about 
tourism, although they know it 
brings mixed benefits. Most of 
their children are in school, and 
some are studying Eurorean lan
guages with the hope o entering 
the tourist industry. Community 
leaders have not seriously ques
tioned the economic effects of 
tourist hotels and purchasing pat
terns on their land distribution and 
culture, although some are casting 
a worried eye on the experience of 
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Peru has periodic problems with both floods and drought . 

ffiinistries of Compossion 
Peru has two population groups: 
people of Spanish or mestizo 
(mixed) ancestry, who control 
most of the country's wealth and 
live in the coastal areas, and Indi
ans, who form nearly half of the 
population and live in the moun
tains in extreme poverty amid a 
difficult environment. More than 
65 percent of the Indians are 
nonliterate. Affordable housing is 
scarce and often substandard. In 
the Indian communities, infant 
mortality, malnutrition, inade
quate sanitation and water re
sources are continuing problems. 

Although the General Board of 
Global Ministries has no project 
involvement with Serpaj-Peru, it 
supports other programs in that 
country through the autonomous 
Methodist Church there. In addi
tion, the United Methodist Com
mittee on Relief (UMCOR) assists 
in housing and nutrition programs 
in Peru for people in need . It also 
supports the national program of 
social action of the Evangelical 
Churches of Peru, called SEP AS 
(Servicio Evangelico Peruando de 
Accion Social) . 

Habitat for Humanity is the 
organization through which 
UMCOR helps people to build 
their own homes. In the city of 
Puno, high on the Peruvian alti
plano, 100 brick and cement 
houses are either completed or 
under construction. In the rural 
area, 40 houses are being built, 
mostly of adobe (clay bricks). Re
cipient families, most of whom are 
subsistence farmers, must meet the 
criteria of need: capacity to pay and 

reputable character-verified by 
the National Habitat Committee. 
No-interest loans for building ma
terials are provided to recipients, 
who also must give up to 500 hours 
of "sweat equity" to build their 
own or someone else's home. 
Volunteers aid in the building of 
homes, and donations from in
terested people help keep costs 
down. Loan repayments go into 
the Fund for Humanity to enable 
others to build houses. 

UMCOR' s work in nutrition is 
concentrated in the northern 
Huaura-Sayan valley of Peru, 
where health conditions are criti
cal. Agricultural production in the 
area is directed toward the process
ing industries and, therefore, is not 
for local consumption. Rural fami
lies struggle for food amid poor 
sanitary conditions that aggravate 
infant malnutrition and spread 
disease . UMCOR sponsors a 
project in Huaura and Vegueta that 
reaches 4,000 nursing women and 
children by providing breakfast for 
them and exploring alternate 
sources of nutrition. 

Fifty-five women have been 
trained in nutrition practices in the 
two villages. They, in tum, train 
other women. At weekly meetings, 
they discuss immunization and 
preventive health care, medical 
concerns, use of natural foods of 
the region, and how to grow family 
vegetable gardens . 

Social action through SEP AS 
focuses on enabling the Peruvian 
people to take charge of their own 
development and improve the 
quality of their lives . Educational 

and training programs bring to
gether pastors and lay leaders from 
16 denominations to identify prob
lems and needs in their society and 
to cooperate in finding the solu
tions. SEPAS also coordinates re
sponse to emergency situations . 

These are but a few examples of 
UMCOR' s ministries of compas
sion conducted throughout Latin 
America and, indeed, the world . 
From a theological perspective, 
programs such as these become 
expressions of the bonds that hold 
persons together everywhere so 
that the joys and sufferings of each 
are seen to be the joys and suffer
ings of all . UMCOR believes that as 
we, as Christians, reach out to 
persons in need, so we are able to 
express our discipleship and re
sponse to the call of Christ. 

Today, the United Methodist 
Committee on Relief provides $18-
19 million annually in ministries of 
compassion to people worldwide . 
Programs include relief from na
tional and small-scale disasters, 
rehabilitation and reconstruction 
of human life in communities, 
refugee ministries, and long- term 
development programs that strike 
at the root causes of hunger. 

These ministries are carried out 
through a worldwide cooperating 
network of national and interna
tional church agencies to alleviate 
human suffering. 

S HEILA BRUTO 

Sheila Bruton is an editor in the Mission 
Education and Cultivation Program De
partment, GBGM. 
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Cuzco, Puno, and other local tour
ist meccas . 

"It's a problem," said one. "If 
the tourists come during a drought 
year or a flood year, how can we 
turn them away?" 

Meanwhile they have a long list 
of self-help projects , some of 
which can be financed through 
handicraft income, while assist
ance for other projects is being 
sought from the Peruvian govern
ment and international sources . 

The newly elected President 
Alan Garcia has established An
dean village development as a 
priority for his government. "We'll 
see how serious they are about 
that," says a Serpaj leader. "But for 
now, we have to show them that 
we're serious." 

One village is developing its own 
alpaca herd, for the craftswomen 
are largely dependent on wool 
from the market town of Acora
where they say a pound on the 
scales may contain two-thirds 
water, dirt, sticks and other con
taminants . 

The people of Chinchera want to 
finish the irrigation wells they 
began with government assistance 
in 1983, which they will need in 
future drought cycles. "It' s hard to 
imagine that now," Palomino 
laughs, pointing to an unfinished 
well at the edge of a flooded field, 
"but if you'd been here in 1983, 
you'd remember." 

They also plan to build a school 
and medical post-Chinchera cur
rently has neither-in hopes that 
the Garcia government will even
tually be willing and able to supply 
them with teachers, books, doc
tors, and medicines. 

Slightly more than a year ago, 30 
young people formed the Serpaj 
youth fishing project with a dual 
[32) 
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A young Indian woman cleans freshly caught fish before selling them to neighbors. 

purpose: to supplement the village 
diet with fish at affordable prices 
and, in the future , to supplement 
their own income and reduce the 
pressure to emigrate in search of 
economic opportunity. Young men 
take turns, for a week at a time, 
laying nets from a rowboat and 
staying out all night to guard the 
catch . Young women come at 
dawn to clean the nets and sell the 
fish to their neighbors. So far they 
have reinvested all their income in 
a fund for new nets and rowboats. 
Eventually, they hope to pass the 
break-even point by installing out
board motors in the boats. 

Like the young people, the 
women of Chinchera are looking 
beyond survival to economic via
bility and fulfillment . As night 
came early one stormy evening, a 
woman sat knitting in the dark 
shelter of her adobe house until the 
last light faded from the room. As 
she folded her work, she mused: 
" If we had electric light, I could 
finish this sweater sooner." 

Other women have needs that 

modern technology cannot solve, 
although economic independence 
might help . A young mother, now 
separated from her husband, re
membered the nights when in 
order to escape his abuse she slept 
in the fields . She believes that 
although many women have lived 
through similar crises, most cannot 
afford-socially or economically
to give shelter to their sisters in 
such moments. 

A child named Sara, who let me 
borrow her bed during my visit to 
Chinchera, ran after me as I was 
leaving. "When are you coming 
back?" she asked . "Don' t you need 
a blanket to take back to your cold 
country? Look, the sun is coming 
out, the rain is stopping now. Stay 
and see--1 know it's going to be a 
better day today!" o 

Margaret D. Wilde is a free- lance 
writer on church- sponsored social ac
tion programs in the United States and 
Latin America. She is also an editor
at- large of the Christian Century . 
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Linda Laymon just spent the 
morning teaching energetic two
year-olds. This afternoon, she is 
supervising recreational activities 
at a children's playground. Later 
this evening, she will be teaching 
an adult literacy class . She loves 
her job, and she doesn't even get 
paid for it. 

Linda is a "US-2." Many people 
say the church's US-2 program is a 
volunteer effort like the Peace 
Corps or VISTA. It would be more 
accurate to say that the Peace 
Corps and VISTA are like the 
US-2s. They were largely modeled 
after such church-related volun
teer programs as the US-2 pro
gram, which was launched in 1951 
to introduce young people to the 
work of the church in the world. 

Most US-2 volunteers enter the 
program directly after college, de
laying their careers for two years of 
hard work and exploration in com
m unity centers, schools, food 
banks and other institutions serv
ing people's basic needs. Their 
"pay" is minimal: room and board 
plus $200 a month for expenses. All 
of the participating placement 
agencies are church-affiliated in
stitutions located in the United 
States. Since the program's incep
tion, "US-2s," as the volunteers 
are commonly called, have been 
placed in agencies in all 50 states 
plus Puerto Rico and the U.S. 
Virgin Islands. The agencies pick 
up their own US-2s' expenses-a 
small price to pay for the assistance 
they receive in serving their clients. 

Linda Laymon and Rosa Valdez 
It's certainly a small price to pay for 
someone like Linda Laymon, who 
just entered the program in Au
gust, 1986. She is working at the 
Rosa Valdez Community Center in 
Tampa, Florida-quite a distance 

By Shelley Moore 

A 35-year 
Methodist 
tradition 

of service 
lives on 

from her home town of Seattle, 
Washington. The program at
tempts to expose volunteers to 
environments that are quite differ
ent from the ones they have known 
all their lives . 

A May, 1986, graduate of the 
University of Puget Sound in 
Washington, Linda first learned 
about the US-2 program from a 
member of her church in Seattle . 

Linda Laymon works nt the Rosa Valdez 
Commun ity Center in Tampa , Florida . 

"She had just come back from her 
own two years in the program," 
Linda explains. "She had such a 
good experience that she really 
encouraged other people to get 
involved." A former elementary 
education major, Linda applied to 
the program hoping to find a 
placement where she could apply 
the skills she learned in school. 
Through a rather delicate process 
of matching applicant skills and 
interests with agency needs and 
preferences, she was assigned to 
the Rosa Valdez Center . The 
church paid her way across coun
try from Seattle to Tampa. 

"Surprisingly, I'm adapting to 
this new environment very quick
ly. I'm even getting used to the 
heat," says Linda . She is ap
parently adapting very well to the 
Rosa Valdez Center, too . Within 
her first six weeks there, she had 
launched an adult education pro
gram as well as a health resource 
center. 

Direct Service Relationships 
US-2s are not hired to just sweep 
or make coffee . Most of the assign
ments place the volunteers in di
rect service relationships w ith 
clients, using the skills they have 
acquired through education or life 
experience. They are rarely placed 
in office assignments . This year, 
however, there are two exceptions 
to that rule . One US-2 is working 
with an agency's computer system; 
another is working in accounting, 
in addition to running a drama 
department at her placement. 

David New ton, now a seminary 
student at Emory University in 
Atlanta , " gradua ted" from th e 
US-2 program in 1985. A na tive of 
South Carolina, David chose to 
volunteer his time to the Redbird 
Mission, a multi-service agency in 
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Left to Right: Stephan ]ohanus, Karen Garman, Jennife r Keller and Dee-Ann Dixon at U.S .2 training program, Stony Point, NY. 

rural Kentucky and the largest 
home mission run by the United 
Methodist Church. As the director 
of a boys' dormitory at the mission 
school, David learned a lot about 
leadership. 

One of the highlights of his 
experience was his work with the 
two oldest boys of a very large and 
very poor family. The father, a 
disabled but strong-willed man, 
did not want his sons living away 
from home. David had to persuade 
him to let the boys stay at the 
school. 

"It was a real collision of cul
tures," David recalls . I valued a 
good education more than any
thing else, while the father be
lieved most of all in family togeth
erness . I learned a lot about my 
own prejudices." The boys re
turned to school and ultimately 
graduated. One is now in the 
Marine Corps; the other has a job 
near home. Their father is very 
proud of them. 

A Reflection of the Times 
Recently, an average of 20 volun
teers have been joining the pro
gram annually. In the past, 35 
volunteers entered the program in 
a typical year. Because of the Stephan folza1111s , the first foreign volunteer from Germany, and Diane Weisz who works at 
reduced numbers, many agencies the Refuge, n shelter for battered women in Erie, Pennsylvnnin . 
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n ding U 2 ha e to be turned 
a" a , including ome that have 
participated in the program for 

ar . 
Peggy Hal e , acting coordina

tor of the US-2 program until 
eptember of 19 6, feels that the 

lo rate of applicant is primarily a 
r flection of the time . "Thi i the 
19 0 , a time when fewer people 
are intere ted in doing full- time 
volunteer work and living at sub-
i tence level . They want to start 

making money right away," he 
tate . " It' al o true that college 

graduate are in more debt now 
than they u ed to be . Many of them 
have to go after high-paying job 
in order to pay off their loans." 

A former US-2 herself, Class of 
'51, M . Hal ey feels the program 
can al o tep up its recruitment 
effort. The program prefers, but 
doe not require, applicants to 
have a college degree . They must 
pa medical as well as psychologi
cal e aminations to insure that they 
are emotionally stable and adapt
able to different cultural environ
ment . Since most of the volun
teer are under 25 and have little 
professional work experience, the 
program tries to determine if ap
plicant ha e a " feel" for the US-2 
e perience. olunteers must also 
demon trate strong commitment 
to their faith and church, although 
the do not necessarily ha e to be 

nited Methodist. The Class of ' 6 
include one Roman Catholic and 
one Southern Baptist. 

" I would like to see more men in 
the program," ay Peggy Halsey. 
"I think there' a general assump
tion in this society that human 
ervice work is only for women." 

She would al o like to recruit more 
minorities . There have never been 
more than three or four minorities 
in any one class . 

The US-2 Class of '86 includes a 
few " firsts ." The first foreign vol
unteer, a young man from Ger
many, has entered the program. 
He is currently designing an out
reach ministry for s tudents at 
Pfeiffer College in North Carolina. 
The program's first center for AIDS 
patients has joined the roster of 
participating agencies this year. 
" Not many church groups minister 
to AIDS victims," says Halsey. 
" We cautioned the volunteer about 
the risks involved, but she was not 
afraid ." 

Th e US-2 program recently 
tarted assigning volunteers to a 

shelter for abused women and 
children in Pennsylvania . Accord
ing to Peggy Halsey, however, 
only a few volunteers have the 
experience and emotional strength 
to handle such an "intense" en
vironment. 

A Clearer Vision 
Once they complete the two-year 
program, most US-2s have a 
clearer vision of their career and life 
paths . Laura Benson, another Flor
ida-based US-2, finished her as
signment at CROS (Christians 
Reaching Out to Society) Urban 
Ministries in East Palm Beach this 
past summer. She administered a 
food bank. She created an after
school program and a Bible School. 
She developed an English-as-a
second-language program for the 
community' s large population of 
Haitian refugees . She also re
searched the housing needs of 
low-income senior citizens and 
served on the local Community 
Action Board . A native of Chicago, 
Laura firs t heard about the pro
gram through her father, a Meth
odist minister. She was interested 
in Florida and its new immigrant 
population. She had also heard 

"wonderful things" about the ex
ecutive director of the agency, Pam 
Cahoon, an ordained Methodist 
minister. 

"Working with her was one of 
the highlights of the whole experi
ence," says Benson. Largely be
cause of Pam Cahoon' s influence, 
Laura decided to enter the ministry 
herself. She is now studying for her 
Masters degree in Divinity at 
Union Theological Seminary, New 
York. " I went into the US-2 pro
gram just to see how the church 
operated in the community day
to-day, not just on Sunday morn
ings . But I discovered that the 
urban ministries could not exist 
without the church. I was drawn 
back into it. " 

After graduation from Union, 
Laura Benson, who happens to be 
a newlywed, hopes to become 
involved in more urban ministry 
and social service work. As for 
Linda Laymon, who still has al
most two years of US-2 exploration 
to go, she feels she may stay in the 
field of education. "Education is 
sorely lacking in this country. It's 
so badly needed," she states. 

More than anything else, volun
teers enjoy the contact they have 
with the variety of people they 
meet through their assignments
people from different ethnic, cul
tural and economic backgrounds . 

Laura Benson hopes more peo
ple will take advantage of the US-2 
experience. " It's definitely a pro
gram worth selling," she says . " It's 
an opportunity for a hands-on 
experience, a chance for testing 
your personal goals and skills. It's 
also a way of seeing how you fit 
into a community in the context of 
the church." o 

Shelley Moore is a free-lance writer 
based in New York . 
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\JOICE) OF YOUTH: 
Awakening the Church to Mission 

by Maxine McKinney 

"Most people in the church still 
think of missions as something we 
pay someone to do for us . We try to 
make the point that all of us are 
missionaries, whether we like it or 
not. " 

This is the way the Rev. James 
Perry of Louisa, Virginia, describes 
the purpose of the Virginia Confer
ence Voices of Youth Choir. " Our 
mission work may not be anything 
dramatic . It might be spending 
time with an elderly person who is 
lonely. We try to get people think
ing about all the ways they can be 
involved without ever leaving their 
communities." 

James Perry and a conference 
youth member, Lonnie Chafin of 
Christiansburg, originated the idea 
of a conference youth choir while 
having dinner at a fast food restau
rant. "We were kicking around 
ideas about how to get young 
people excited about mission and 
we thought of combining it with 
music." 

Originally, the concept was to 
have a choir to support the Youth 
Service Fund, but the Conference 
Council on Youth Ministries de
cided to go with a larger mission 
emphasis. Therefore, the choir 
carries as its motto, "Awakening 
the Church to Mission." 

The 40-voice choir began in June 
1985. Participants must be high 

school students . They complete an 
extensive application which in
cludes a musical audition tape and 
a statement of personal faith. 

This year's choir completed a 
two-week, 194:oncert tour that 
included stops in four annual con
ferences: Virginia, Peninsula, Bal
timore, and North Carolina. Prior 
to the tour, the young musicians 
spend a week together at Virginia 
Wesleyan College in Virginia 
Beach. During this time they learn 
all the music for the tour and 
engage in activities that demon
strate the meaning of being in
volved in mission to God's people 
at home and around the world. 

The 1986 training session cen
tered around the themes of biblical 
imperatives for mission, personal 
involvement in mission, and the 
United Methodist Church's role in 
mission. 

Choir member Karen Mann from 
Farmville, Virginia, said that the 
learning experience "gave me a 
great deal of pride in the United 
Methodist Church. I hadn' t rea
lized our church was involved in so 
many ways." 

Retired missionaries Camille 
Funk and Jean Craig spent the 
week at Virginia Wesleyan to give 
the young people some personal 
insights into the field of missions . 
Conference missions secretary, 

Members of the Virginia Conference 
Voices of Youth Choir share a moment 
of relaxation. 

Walter Whitehurst, was on hand to 
provide information on conference 
missions. 

Diaconal minister Melany Bur
rill, who serves as program director 
of the choir, says the design team 
tries to plan learning activities that 
will encourage the young people to 
be involved in mission where they 
are. That, in tum, is the message 
the choir drives home to its listen
ers. Choir member, Brad Daniels of 
Dumfries, opened the concerts by 
urging the audience to "celebrate 
your many gifts and the opportun
ities we have for service" in our 
communities. 

The 1986 concert program was 
built around the sacrament of the 
Lord's Supper. The sacrament, 
program designers believe, shows 
the pattern of life-we take what 
we are, offer ourselves to God who 
blesses our gifts, breaks open our 
lives for service, so that we may 
share our lives with a needy world. 
Thus, the theme: "Take, Bless, 
Break, and Share." 

The program included the music 
of voices, handbells, piano, trum
pet, flute, clarinet, recorder, and 
french horn. A simultaneous slide 
show depicted examples of mis
sions around the world. For 90 
minutes, the Voices of Youth 
joyously, earnestly, and some
times humorously urged their lis
teners to become the person to get 
your church involved in missions. 
Don't think of missions as some
thing "over there." Get involved 
where you are. 

The opening words of one of the 
program's anthems sum up the 
youth choir's message: 

Go where the people are. 
Give what you have to give. 
Share what you have to share 
To help them really live. o 

Maxine McKinney is a free-lance 
writer based in Accomac, Virginia . 
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IN MY OPINION 
Africa is very much in the news 
these days, what with the volatile 
political events in Southern Africa 
and the growing food scarcity in 

other parts of 
the " dark 
continent ." 
Also , our 
own denomi
nation ' s in
terest has 
been quick
ened by the 
startling 
growth of the 
church. Con
sequently we 

Cornish R. Rogers find 0 u r _ 
selves strapped for adequately 
trained indigenous clergy to serve 
the mushrooming congregations. 

While it is important that we find 
an acceptable way to recruit and 
train leadership for the African 
church, we must also make an 
effort to understand what in the 
Christian Gospel has attracted so 
many Africans to Christ. 

I was seeking an answer to that 
question when I confronted an 
African theologian , Dr . Harry 
Sawyerr, on a recent trip I made to 
Sierra Leone, that little anglophone 
nation in West Africa settled by 
freed British slaves a hundred 
years ago. Dr. Sawyerr, who has 
since died, had retired as vice
chancellor of the University of 
Sierra Leone, having previously 
been Principal of Fourah Bay Col
lege in Freetown, was a highly 
respected student of Christianity in 
Africa . When I met him, he was 
trying to organize an ecumenical 
seminary called Theological Hall, 
in which United Methodists were 
active participants. 

The gentle, pipe-smoking Angli
can priest alternated between 
blasting the church's bureaucracy 
and making witty insightful com
ments about African Christianity. 

I asked why Africans are em
bracing the Christian faith at such a 
rapid clip, so fast that it stands to 
become the most 'Christianized' 
continent in the world by the turn 
of the century. The bridge, he said, 
between African traditional reli
gions and Christianity is the con
cept of sacrifice. African religions 

are replete with the obligation to 
perform sacrifices to avoid the 
effects of evil spirits, to ensure 
good luck for the future and to 
make amends for past transgress
ions . Through witch doctors, ca
p.ricious gods had to be propitiated 
and evil spirits rendered harmless . 
But now that Jesus Christ has made 
the great sacrifice for us, we partici
pate in His sacrifice through the 
Eucharist. It amounts now to a 
sacrifice of praise and thanksgiv
ing, as long as we repent of our 
sins. 

Sawyerr went on to emphasize 
that through the sacrifice of Jesus 
Christ, the Christian faith also 
freed Africans from the fear of bad 
luck. In traditional African reli
gious practices, he said, one has to 
cover all possible future evil with 
preventive sacrifices, but African 
Christians can live with uncertain
ties about the future because they 
now possess one certainty-that 
Christ has already made the great 
sacrifice. It is all right now to have 
bad luck; it is all right to walk 
through the valley of the shadow of 
death, and fear no evil; it is all right 
to put your sins behind you and 
press on. It is all right to experience 
disappointment and suffering be
cause we know that nothing evil is 
ultimate anymore . We don't have 
to spend all our time and energy 
dodging those experiences and 
living in fear of them. 

As he spoke, my mind went back 
ten years to the World Council of 
Churches' Assembly in Nairobi, 
Kenya, when an African choir, clad 
in white robes, sang so joyously 
with a refrain, "Fear is gone!" And 
I also recalled a blind Tanzanian 
drummer stationed in front of the 
dais beating out rhythms of joy and 
nine different tympani encircling 
him. 

To many Western Christians, the 
notion of sacrifice does not occupy 
center stage; love is the dominant 
theme. But it was God's love that 
powered the sacrifice of Jesus 
Christ for the sins of the world . 
Thus the Scriptures: "Perfect love 
casts out fear" (1 John 4:18). 

Now it must be noted that 
African Christian scholars are not 
of one mind on this issue. 

Swayerr's own former student, Dr. 
Edward W. Fashole-Luke, disa
greed with his mentor, preferring 
to believe that the bridge between 
the religions is the doctrine of the 
Communion of Saints which su
persedes the African tradition of 
venerating ancestors. Sawyerr and 
Fashole-Luke have been quarrel
ing amiably over whether ances
tors are venerated or worshipped 
in African traditional religions . 
Fashole-Luke, who succeeded 
Sawyerr at Fourah Bay College, 
likens the practice of ancestor ven
. era ti on to 
the Christian 
practice of 
the commu
nion of 
saints. Afri
cans, he said, 
live with 
their dead , 
and so do 
Christians. 
Sawyerr, 
however , 
dismisses all 
this as pagan worship of the dead. 

Still other scholars point to spirit 
possession as the bridge. For them 
the Christian doctrine of the Holy 
Spirit makes common cause with 
the important practice of spirit 
possession in African traditional 
relig10ns. I recount these issues to 
demonstrate how Western Chris
tianity can be energized by an 
examination of the vitality of 
Christianity on the African conti
nent. Western Christians have 
tended to relegate to the back 
burner the doctrines of sacrifice, 
Communion of the Saints and 
possession by the Holy Spirit be
cause they don't jibe very well with 
our post-modern scientific civiliza
tion. But now they are coming alive 
in African Christianity and are 
once again confronting us and 
compelling us to reconsider them. 
This may provide us with the 
opportunity to re-€xplore the roots 
of our faith. Despite the obvious 
differences of cultural contexts, 
what is attracting Africans to 
Christianity by the millions may 
also reawaken our dozing faith . o 

Cornish R. Rogers is Professor of 
Pastoral Theology at School of Theolo
gy at Claremont, California . 
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of the discussion. 
Obviously, the scope of the concern 

of this study is a great deal larger than 
the brevity of the book would suggest. 
Important elements are missing. Sure
ly the question of the place and role of 
non-biblical scripture is germane to 
Ariarajah's concern, and insights from 
several study conferences on non-bib
lical scriptures, which have taken place 
in the past decade , would have 
enriched and added depth to the 
present study. A great deal of value 
could also be gained from attention to 
cultural, as distinct from political and 
religious, elements in the various con
texts in which the biblical witness
particularly that of the Old Testa
ment-developed. Here may be dis
covered an amazing saga of what the 
people of the Bible not only learned 
from, but also appropriated, into their 
own traditions. 

But perhaps this is expecting too 
much from a book that is not primarily 
intended for scholars, though there is a 
great deal in it that will interest the 
scholastic. This study is meant for 
ordinary Christians living in situations 
of religious pluralism and constantly 
challenged to relate creatively and 
faithfully to their neighbors of other 
faiths. No final answers are proposed, 
rather the reader is invited to join an 
ongoing exploration. For this adven
ture there is a great deal of value to be 
gained from reading and discussing 
this book. I heartily recommend it. 

DA YID C. Scorr 

David C. Scott is a UM missionary, who 
teaches at Leonard Theological College, fabalpur, 
India. 

RIDERS OF THE LONG ROAD: A 
Novel of the American Circuit 
Riders 
By Stephen Bransford 
Doubleday and Company, 1984 (writ
ten for the bicentennial of The United 
Methodist Church). 304 pp., $15 .95. 

In frontier America it was said that 
bad weather was fit only for bandits 
and traveling preachers. Such a collo
quialism revealed the pervasive impact 
of the traveling preacher on the fron
tier. Silas Will, a central figure in Riders 
of the Long Road, would scoff at the 
comparison of a man of God with a 
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HEALTH WATCH 

Enjoying Our 
Temporary Abilities 

By Charles E. Cole 

An editor once brought together two of 
the geniuses of our age-Albert Ein
stein and William Faulkner. During the 
conversation, Einstein spoke a great 
deal but Faulkner hardly at all. After
wards the editor asked Faulkner why 
he had been so silent. 

"What could I say to this great man 
that could possibly have any signifi
cance?" Faulkner replied . 

Most of us would be tongue-tied in 
the presence of a Faulkner, whose 
novels about the South are a great 
contribution to American literature . 
Yet genius is relative. 

The same could be said about disabi
lities and what we often call handicaps . 
For example, I have a slipped disc in 
my back that sometimes forces me to 
bend over when I walk. When a stiff 
back is coupled with sciatic nerve pain, 
I cannot walk at all . Yet most of the 
time I move about normally . 

Someone has called people like me 
" temporarily able-bodied," or a TAB. 
This label is to distinguish us from 
PHCs, or " persons with handicapping 
conditions." 

PHCs are usually made aware of 
their limitations by other people . 
Someone who has a seeing impairment 
is called "blind" or " legally blind. " 
That is supposed to characterize them. 
No matter that they may have an 
occupation, be proud of being a parent, 
or possess some outstanding talent. 
We suppose their entire lives must 
revolve around their being blind . 

For instance, some of those whom 
we label as paraplegics, mentally re
tarded , deaf, amputees , diabetics , 
spastics, invalids and midgets, take 
their condition in stride and proceed to 
live normal lives. 

Here are some definitions of human 
impairment and disabilities from the 
World Health Organization. 

An imfairment is the loss or abnor
mality o a structure or function. The 

bandit, and ride on into the wind and 
rain . The novel by Stephen Bransford, 
the son of a preacher in remote 
lumberjack towns in Oregon, is set in 
the era of Francis Asbury's ministry in 
1784 in colonial America . 

Reformed bandit that he was, Silas 
would point out that he was an 
exhorter, not a preacher. The seeds of 
Methodism in this country were sown 

function could be psychological or 
physical. Impairment is considered a 
cause . An example is diabetic blind
ness. 

A disability is a restriction, resulting 
from impairment, of an ability to 
perform an activity within the range 
considered normal. A disability is what 
a person cannot do-for example, read 
or drive a car . It is more accurate to say 
that a person has a disability rather 
than that the person is disabled . 

A handicap is a disadvantage, re
sulting from an impairment or a dis
ability, that limits or prevents the 
fulfillment of a normal role. It is 
something for which society is respon
sible, such as the lack of braille for 
persons who are visually impaired. 

A handicapping condition is a social 
phenomenon stemming from the pres
ence of impairment and disabilities . 
Again , it is more accurate to say a 
person has a handicapping condition 
than to say the person is handicapped . 
The condition does not define the 
person-it is only one aspect of the 
person's situation. 

Of course, all of this sounds like 
jargon, and perhaps it is . But when you 
learn a new language, you often must 
master some strange words . When 
they become familiar they are easy to 
use. 

T ABs sometimes overreact when 
they become sensitive to their tenden
cy to sterotype PHCs. They then think 
all of them have great talents. They 
think of Stevie Wonder and Franklin 
Roosevelt and Helen Keller. And it is 
true that many persons with handicap
ping conditions astound us with their 
abilities. But it seems a little unfair to 
expect all persons who are hard of 
hearing to be Beethovens . So the best 
thing seems to be: accept persons as 
individuals. It leads to some interest
ing learnings. 

There are other things we T ABs can 

by ill-educated men, carrying a ferve nt 
message of sin and redemption to the 
crudest outposts as Europeans ex
panded their conquest of the land 
westward . They were exhorters, and it 
has been said that clergy from other 
religious groups arrived at the frontier 
only to learn to their dismay that 
Methodists had already been there . 
The result was study societies and local 

do besides using the right language. 
We can. look on PHCs as persons we 
work with instead of doing things for . 
We can be sensitive to places they do 
not have access to . Many churches are 
just becoming aware of the fact that it 
would be a good idea to make the altar 
rail accessible to persons with wheel 
chairs, for example. 

Two persons who have contributed 
to our understanding of ministry with 
persons with handicapping conditions 
are Carol Raugust and Ann Berney. 
They are members of the California
Nevada Annual Conference Task Force 
on Persons with Handicapping Condi
tions. As they wrote a paraphrase of 
the parable of the sheep and the goats 
in Matthew 25 that reminds us of our 
need for sensitivity. It goes this way: 

"Then the Holy One will say to the 
people on the right: 'You who are 
blessed by my Maker come and receive 
the birthright which has been prepared 
for you ever since the creation of the 
world. 

'I was deaf and you provided sign 
language interpreters. 

'I had a child with Down's syndrome 
and you asked my whole family to 
serve as greeters. 

'I was in a wheel chair and you made 
a way for me to approach the Commu
nion table. 

'I was schizophrenic and you wel
comed my sharing in you r covenant 
group. 

'I had AIDS and you gave me a place 
to live. 

' I was vision-impaired and you 
bought an enlarging copier machine. 

'I was a recovering alcoholic and you 
entrusted me with responsibility. 

' I had no advocate and you gave me a 
funded conference task force .' 

"And the righteous will then re
spond: 'Friend, when did we ever greet 
you in sign language of the deaf? Or 
affirm the significance of your mal
formed child?' 

'And when did we ever make way 
for your wheel chair to come near to the 
Lord' s Table? Or share the burden of 
your diminished eyesight? 

'Yes, and when did we afford you 
respite from the social stigmas of 
dreaded diseases or chemical depen
dence? And when did we support your 
advocacy with a task force?' 

"The Holy One will answer them 
back: ' I tell you, indeed, whenever you 
do this for one of the least of these 
brothers and sisters, you do it for me."' 

churches. 
Silas' religion was straightforward, 

simple, unyielding and softened with a 
compassion expressed by actions more 
than by words . It was well-matched to 
the early settlers who faced such 
hardship that pretension had to be set 
aside for survival. 

A curse of the settlers was liquor, 
and the circuit riders took them to task 
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for using the devil' s drink. But the 
exhorters also witnessed to a loving 
God whose reach extended to dirt 
poor, exploited frontier people, suffer
ing intolerable abuses at the hands of 
land-grabbers and marauders. 

The traveling preacher brought 
news, books, and the gospel. It was no 
easy task. In an afterword, Bransford 
says one-fourth of the circuit riders 
died within five years of beginning 
service; nearly half died before they 
were thirty and two-thirds before they 
had ridden twelve years . In addition, 
many found the loneliness too great 
and married, removing themselves 
from the traveling ministry. Others 
suffered insanity from emotional 
strain. 

Silas Will faced those rigors with 
remarkable toughness. But he also had 
to face his own humanity. Silas was 
banished to the frontier after an affair 
with another man's wife. When we 
meet him he has had a change of heart, 
and has become an aid to the ailing 
Francis Asbury . 

His past is reawakened when he is 
confronted by Jonathan Barratt, Bos
ton-educated heir to a land empire that 
includes Silas' circuit. Barratt is Silas' 
son, born of the affair in New England. 
Silas is unaware of his son. Jonathan 
makes it his mission to discredit Silas. 

The plot twists and turns in a 
well-told adventure down the wilder
ness road from Barratt's luxurious 
home near Baltimore to the Kentucky 
frontier. The novel provides insight 
into the society in which the two men 
carry out their personal quests. 

It is well-researched, good writing. It 
caused me to reflect on United Meth
odism today. We are a different 
church, of course . But more than this, 
we approach the world quite different
ly because we are a diff rent people. 

Silas would anger us . His attitude 
toward native Americans was typical. 
They were savages to be converted to 
the white folk' s religion and culture. 
My Cherokee grandmother faced the 
options designed by Silas's heirs: give 
up her Indian ways, convert to the 
white people's religion, go to a mission 
school and get an education to prepare 
her to live in a white world . The 
damage wrought by this cultural arro
gance is a familiar tragedy. 

The most serious flaws in the novel 
are understatement of the inner con
flicts of the characters and the feeling of 
standing outside the story and watch
ing events pass by. 

That criticism aside, the story has 
considerable merit. It can inform us 
about our history and cause us to 
reflect upon the people called Method
ists today . 

LARRY D. HOLLON 

The Rev. Lilrry 0. Hollon is an elder in the 
Nebraska Conference of The United Methodist 
Church. He is currently director of communica
tions fo r Church World Service. 

ABOUT MISSIONS 

Donald E. Struchen 

QUESTION: I understand there are 
about 400 persons working on the staff of 
the General Board of Global Ministries and 
that we have about 600 missionaries. How 
do you justify that many staff for so few 
missionaries? 

ANSWER: If the sending and sup
porting of missionaries was all the 
United Methodist Church was doing 
by way of mission outreach, there 
would be no way to justify 400 staff to 
send 600 missionaries. When a ques
tion like this is asked, it indicates we 
have not done a good job of educating 
and informing our church members as 
to the way mission has changed 
through the years . 

Because missionaries have been at 
work for over a hundred years , 
churches have been established, An
nual Conferences formed, institutions 
developed . We now have denomina
tional and ecumenical relationships in 
over 100 countries where we work with 
the indigenous church leaders as they 
seek to develop and strengthen their 
churches . We seek to respond to their 
requests for personnel and funds , so 
this kind of relationship enlarges our 
mission to much more than 600 per
sons from the United States serving 
overseas . 

If you wish to equate people, the 
Board has only 4 Area Secretaries and 
perhaps an equal number of secretarial 
help to relate to all the United Method
ist work in all of Africa and Europe. 
Area Secretaries relating to all other 
continents are equally limited in num
ber to the extent of the work. 

Take another example. U.M.C.O.R., 
that part of the General Board that 
responds to an emergency on the 
average of once every 10 days some
where in the world , that can be present 
wherever there is a disaster within 48 
hours, that resettles hundreds of refu
gees every year, that continually is 
working at the Hunger Crisis in the 
world-this Program Department con
sists of 7 persons with perhaps 10 
support staff. Mission outreach cannot 
be measured by the number of mis-

sionaries . 
Many on this staff of 400 provide 

services for our own mission concerns 
here in the United States. Examples are 
. . . The Finance and Field Service 
people who raise millions of dollars 
each year so new churches may be built 
... The Architecture Department that 
evaluates plans for missional churches 
and parsonages in our 73 Conferences 
. . . The Loans and Grants office that 
makes funds available for the building 
of churches throughout the country. 

This National Program Division staff 
have concerns and relationships with 
all the ethnic ministries in our country, 
as well as with all the rural town and 
country work and urban concerns. 
Community Centers, Economic Devel
opment and Women In Crisis are only 
a few of their projects where we are at 
work. 

We haven't even mentioned the 
work of United Methodist Women 
which historically have been on the 
cutting edge of mission issues and 
which have the best developed mission 
education and study program of any 
denomination in the country. This is all 
a part of our mission endeavor and 
United Methodist Women back it up 
with their pocketbooks by supplying 
the second largest source of income for 
us to be in mission as a church. 

Health and Welfare Ministries has a 
concern for the elderly and persons 
with handicapping conditions, as well 
as Homes and Institutions. Our Mis
sion Personnel staff secure, orient and 
send missionaries at home and over
seas in response to requests . 

It takes a few staff people to produce 
two monthly magazines, write and 
distribute several million pieces of 
mission literature, raise over $34 mil
lion in Advance Special gifts and 
record and acknowledge over 168,587 
separate, individual Advance Special 
gifts with a very low record of error in 
any given year. The General Board 
constantly seeks to serve and relate to 
the 38,000 United Methodist Churches 
in this country and must be at least 
partially successful, for in one year we 
received over 662,071 pieces of mail 
which generated over 416,159 pieces of 
interoffice mail and 945,817 outgoing 
pieces. Not all answers can be given in 
letter and not all business is handled by 
mail. Our phone bill in one year was 
$478,830. If that seems exorbitant, 
remember it is a lot cheaper to pick up 
the phone than to hop a plane. 

Missions is big business in our 
church and it takes a few people to 
cause it to happen. Indeed, it is much 
more than 400 staff and 600 U.S. 
missionaries. A good source of infor
mation to give some indication of the 
total work of this agency is the issue of 
thi magazine . It is the A1111un/ Report of 
the General Board and provides in 
greater detail the extent and depth of 
mission which I have not been able to 
paint in this short column. 
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CALENDAR 
January, 1987 
World Council of Churches Execu
tive Committee: Geneva, Switzerland ; 
Jan. 11 -14 

World Council of Churches Central 
Committee: Geneva, Switzerland ; Jan. 
15-25 

National Convocation of the Federa
tion of Asian-American United Meth
odists : Claremont School of Theology , 
Claremont, CA; Jan. 16-19 

Good News Board of Directors Meet
ing: Wilmore, KY; Jan. 21-23 

United Methodist Committee on Re
lief (UMCOR) Winter Director's Meet
ing: San Diego; Jan. 21-24 

Misson Development Committee: 
National Program Division ; location to 
be determined ; Jan. 29-31 

Building the Connections: a National 
Conference on Faith and Justice for 
Today 's World ; General Board of 
Church and Society ; Sheraton Hotel , St. 
Louis, MO. Through preaching , music, 
issue and skill workshops and biblical 
reflection , the conference will engage 
individuals in building connections be
tween faith and events and conditions in 
the U.S. and the global community. 
Contact : David Showers , (202)488-
5621 . Jan. 29-Feb. 1 

February 
GBGM Committee to Eliminate Insti
tutional Racism: location in New York 
to be determined ; Feb. 12-13 

General Board of Discipleship Annual 
Meeting ; Nashville, TN ; Feb. 19-24 

National Council of Churches Executive 
Committee ; New York; Feb. 20 

General Commission on the Status and 
Role of Women (COSROW) Annual 
Meeting ; Chicago, IL; Feb. 25-Mar. 1 

United Methodist Development Fund 
Board of Directors (UMDF) Meeting: 
New York ; Feb. 26-27 

March 
General Board of Global Ministries 
Spring Meeting: Galt House, Louis
ville , KY; March 6-13 

Mission Convocation: "Celebrating 
God's Mission : A Global Gathering ;" 
Galt House, Louisville, KY; March 12-
15. Learn current and future directions 
and trends for the coming mission age. 

Post-Convocation Tours of National 
Division Mission Projects: Louisville, 
KY area. Contact : Kim Jefferson, Na
tional Program Division , 475 Riverside 
Drive , New York, NY 10115, (212)870-
3832 

Church and Community Workers Na
tional Meeting: Louisville, KY ; March 
9-13 

National Network, Town and Country 
Ministrjes Annual Meeting: Louisville, 
KY ; March 10-11 

General Commission on Christian 
Unity and lnterreligious Concerns 
Spring Meeting: Galt House, Louis
ville , KY; March 12-17 

National Advisory Committee on 
Church and Community Ministry: 
Louisville , KY ; March 15-17 

National Urban Network Leaders 
Meeting: Louisville , KY ; March 16-18 

General Board of Pensions Meeting: 
Galveston, TX; March 17-19 

Church World Service Committee 
Meeting: National Council of Churches; 
Hollywood, CA; March 18-19. Focus on 
CWS' work with refugees . 

Black Methodists for Church Renew
al Annual Meeting : 20th Anniversary; 
Park Plaza Hotel , Boston, MA; March 
18-21 . Focus on what the United Meth
odist Church can do to help Black 
families help themselves . 

General Board of Church and Society 
Spring Meeting: location to be deter
mined ; March 19-22 

Council of Bishops: Washington, DC; 
March 22-29 

General Board of ·Publication Semi
Annual Meeting: Kansas City, MO; 
March 31-Apr. 1 

To have your mission event or meeting listed in 
the NEW WORLD OUTLOOK Calendar, send 
details to: Calendar Editor, NEW WORLD 
OUTLOOK, Room 1349, 475 Riverside Drive, 
New York, New York 101 15. Material must be 
received four months prior to the date(s) of the 
event(s) . 

NEXT 
MONTH 

CRISIS ON BIG MOUNTA IN 
b y John Hart 

This article e xplores the tragic implications of a U . S. 
government-sponsored relocation scheme that will 
displace traditional Hopi and Navajo peoples from 
ances tral lands. 

FIELD HANDS AND THE FUTURE 
by George Ogle 

For over a hundred years farm laborers have bee n an 
exploited and largely forgotten sub-class in the U . S . 
For the most part they have suffered silently. Now, 
they are challenging a democracy they help to 
s upport. 

THE SECOND TIME AROUND 
by Robert Walker 

For the first time since Mozambique's independence 
from Portugal, four UMC missionaries will sen:e a s. a 
medical mission team in that country, starting in 
February 1987. 

REBIRTH OF A NEIGHBORHOOD CHURCH 
by Dulci McCoy 

Even during difficult times when it was a choice 
between " paying its apportionments o r s a v ing the 
building," St. Louis' Lafayette Unite d Methodis t 
Church never lost sight of its goal to s erve its 
c ommunity b e tter . 

A FAITH THAT WORKS 
by Sky e Morrison 

United Methodist missionary Marion Way, says of his 
work in the slums of Brazil, "so that I don' t become 
overwhelmed b y the v astness of the p roble m s I k e ep 
my attention focused on the indiv idua l s I a m a ble to 
h e lp rather than the multitudes I c an n ever reach ." 
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Letters 
Use More Than Platitudes 

There is much to be commended in 
the New World Outlook, but I feel your 
editorial "Hype, Hysteria and Hope" 
in the October issue falls short. 

It fails to recognize that the political 
hype is not creating the reaction 
against drugs, pornography, etc. , but 
only playing on the reaction that has 
already set in because the general 
public is fed up with license and the 
devastation of moral values. 

To say that " it is up to the church to 
talk about the Christian hope" is no 
more of a solution to license in morals 
than it is to world political corruption, 
injustice and hunger. If specific action, 
including political action, needs to be 
taken with regard to the latter problem, 
so also with regard to the first. 

The longer we wait to set forth more 
adequate standards in society, reflect
ed in its law, the more violent will be 
the general public's reaction. I thank 
God for the capacity to react against 
those evils which devastate humanity. 
I lament that the reaction has to be 
violent, even including terrorism and 
guerrilla warfare before those in power 
wake up and use more than platitudes. 

LAWRENCE A. BROWN 

Missionary in Brazil 

Cause for Discontent 
Your recent editorial entitled, " Mis-

D 1 Year $7.00 (U.S.A.) 

sions and Evangelism: What's the 
Difference?" (September, 1986) clearly 
and concisely sets forth the mispercep
tion that is probably the cause for much 
of the discontent in our denomination. 

To infer that those persons who have 
a burden for 'saving souls' are in any 
way oblivious to the need for personal 
and institutional ministry to the poor, 
the sick, and the hungry is to igrtore the 
character and commitment of those 
churches and those individuals who 
call themselves evangelical. In my 
limited experience, those persons with 
a burning desire to tell the world about 
Jesus, also share a willingness to work 
on the feeding programs, sponsor the 
AA programs, and strive for decent 
housing for the less affluent in their 
communities. 

To quote an overworked and already 
burdened cliche, it is a question of 
priorities. The late Bishop Fulton J. 
Sheen once wrote, "The first tempta
tion of Satan on the Mount was to try 
and induce Our Lord to give up the 
salvation of souls and concentrate on 
social salvation by turning stones into 
bread-on the false assumption that it 
was hungry stomachs and not corrupt
ed hearts that made an unhappy 
civilization." Isn' t this what we are 
doing when we ignore evangelism in 
the face of an ever increasing world 
population? 

Ponde r for just a moment the 
thought that there are scores of organi
zations ranging from Rotary Interna-
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tional to the Peace Corps who have the 
feeding of the hungry as their objec
tive . Contrast that with the fact that 
there is just one institution in the world 
that has as its mandate the revelation of 
God' s great triumph in Jesus Christ. If 
the church were to be no longer in the 
struggle to reach the world for Christ, 
then the spectre of a well-fed and 
well-clothed humanity marching pur
posefully into oblivion looms large 
before us. 

(REv) . JosEPH A. RAND 
People's United Methodist Church 
Bradford, MA 

Setting the Agenda 
Your editorial, "Hype, Hysteria and 

Hope" (October, 1986) was quite dis
turbing. Beginning with your (unwrit
ten) assumption that 'moralism' is 
wrong, all the way to your written 
assumption that we look at these 
problems of pornography and drug/al
cohol abuse from a "personhood" 
approach. Granted, we might under
standably start from a human point of 
view, but ultimately we must approach 
all issues through the hope of Christ. I 
do agree with your statement that the 
church should definitely not have to 
ask the state to do what is in fact and 
initially our job. Our job meaning that 
of the family and to include the church 
family . 

As a member of one of the national 
agencies of The United Methodist 
Church, I also find it more than 
interesting that this same board has 
both issues at top priority. If we are in a 
fit of moralism, I am indeed glad, 
especially if it is from the standpoint 
that we are to be Holy as our God is 
Holy. 

Righteousness is wrong only if it is 
approached as our righteousness and 
not Christ's righteousness. 

It is time for the church to again set 
agenda rather than to follow secular 
paths. Unless we 'stretch' to win the 
race, we will surely be overtaken. We 
have seen for quite a while the " fit of 
moralism" as you called it in the 
political scene as to particular issues on 
specific countries with more than one 
side to issues. We have seen the issues 
of apartheid and peace be broken into 
specific and differing sides which 
might for some be called "fits of 
moralism." 

The Christian hope is based entirely 
on Christ, our response to Hirn and to 
His call for righteous and Holy living. 

MRs. RICHARD R. CHASE 
Willard , Ohio 

Over-zealous Conservatism 
Thank you for your excellent editori

als in the October issue, " Hype, Hys
teria and Hope" and "Capital Punish
ment." 

When frightening assaults are being 
made on Americans' rights of free 
speech, privacy, and choice, I am 
proud that many Methodists still resist 

the o 
endan 

Also 
on the 
World 

Focus 
The fo 
1986) \ 
mv 01 

tion t1 
res po 
Chaim 
of Eng 
ton, D 
en~ne 
thou gt 
palicy 
object' 
~sues 

issues 
of life 

As i 
Uniteq 
lee, GA 
of the 
ing teo 
for the 

Jc 

G 
A 

Capita 
I do n 
why is 
this arf 
Wome1 
1986) 
The ! 

and I 
capita Ii 
Perhap 

I ap1 
Spro1vc 
wished 
picture 
doing 
him. 

Iha 
my fee 

An Eye 
Con gr a 
redesig

1 

cent irr 
the tab! 
grid of 
proved. 
your ec 
pened. 



·the 
>jec. 
Iha: 
orld 
1no1 
11. li 
the 

ris1 
and 
)UI· 

uge 

Urch 

ind 
dis· 
rrit· 

is 
~en 

.ese 
val· 
)d" 
ler· 
t of 
ach 
;t.] 

the 
: to 
md 
:hat 
rch 

ma! 
iist 
ian 
has 
ina 
ad, 
iint 
j is 

1tis 
ind 

set 
tt lar 
the 
We 
t of 
the 
;on 
one 
ues 
nto 
ich 
of 

:ely 
j to 
ng. 
;.ISE 

ori· 
Jys· 
ish· 

·ing 
free 
aJll 
sist 

the over-zealous convervatism that 
endangers us all. 

Also, I would like to commend you 
on the Mission Memo section of New 
World Outlook. 

(MRs.) FRANCES T. ANDREWS 

Bartlesville, Oklahoma 

Focus on Technology 
The focus of your special issue (June, 
1986) was of particular interest, due to 
my own technological focus . In addi
tion to my professorial and research 
responsibilities at Georgia Tech, I am 
Chairman of the American Association 
of Engineering Societies, a Washing
ton, D.C. based society having other 
engineering societies as members . Al
though we focus primarily on public 
policy issues, we endeavor to provide 
objective inputs regarding engineering 
issues in general. Your treatment of the 
issues of health, safety, and the quality 
of life was most informative. 

As an active member of the First 
United Methodist Church in Chamb
lee, GA, I appreciated your recognition 
of the perplexing questions surround
ing technology and their implications 
for the Christian. 

]oHN A. WHITE, PHD 
Regents' Professor and Director 
Material Handling Research Center 
Georgia In stitute of Technology 
Atlanta, GA 

Capitalize the Bible 
I do not mean to be ' nitpicking' but 
why is the word Bible not capitalized in 
this article about the United Methodist 
Women's Assembly? (page 3, May, 
1986) 

The Bible is our sacred and holy book 
and I resent the fact that it is not 
capitalized in our Methodist magazine . 
Perhaps it is just an oversight. 

I appreciate the article about Mr. 
Sprowal and what he is doing. I only 
wished you could have used another 
picture, without the cigarette. He is 
doing a great thing. We need more like 
him . 

Thank you for the right to express 
my feelings. 

Lou ANN Aeeorr 
Danville, KY 

An Eye-catching Redesign 
Congratulations on your fabulous new 
redesign of your mag. A million per
cent improvement. Everything from 
the table of contents to the bold new 
grid of your features is vastly im
proved . Very much eye-catching. And 
your editorial continues to be shar
pened . Congratulations! 

] AMES S. Rose 
GOOD NEWS 
Willm ore, Ken tucky 

Celebrate 40 leltrs 
with the 

Pra~er Calendar 
The year 1987 marks the 40th annive rsary for this 

faithful tool of intercessory prayer. This edition has 
a slightly larger page size, offering more "write-in" 
space for each day. 

Join United Methodists around the world in daily 
prayer for those in mission se rvice and enrich your 
spiritual growth through meditation and prayers for 
m1ss10n . 

Also li sted in the Prayer Calendar are heads of 
colleague churches overseas, directors and staff of 
the General Board of Global Ministries, and 
addresses of retired missionaries. 

Maps are included to help locate mission projects 
around the globe. 

Order #4696@ $3 .50 plus postage and hand ling. For gift copies . add 
501t each for extra postage. A card will be enc losed if you request it. 

Send orders wi th remittance to Service Center. 7820 Reading Road . 
Caller No. 1800. Ci nci nnati. OH 45222-1800. Include postage a nd 
ha ndl ing: $3 or less . add 751r; $3.0 1-$ 10 .. add 15%; $ 10.0 1-$25 .. add 
I 0%; ove r $25 .. add 5%. (Ohio residents add 5 Yi% sa les tax or provide 
exempt ion number .) 
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VIEWPOINT 

James Mase Ault 

In recent months I have given 
time to remembering and reflect
ing, a remembrance and a reflec
tion that has been personal and 
ecclesiastical. In brief, I remem
bered and reflected on the ministry 
and mission of The United Meth
odist Church from my angle of 
vision as a pastor, a dean and a 
bishop. The theme that binds the 
whole together is from Thomas 
Carlyle who, when writing about 
ministers in the latter part of the 
nineteenth century, had this to say: 

This speaking man (preacher) has 
indeed, in these times, wandered 
terri- bly from the point; has, alas, as 
it were, totally lost sight of the point. 

T HOMAS C ARLYLE, P,-.sr AND 

PRESEm, BooK IV, C HAP. 1 
("C OLLECTED WoRKS" , VoL. 

VII, L ONDON, 1870) 

The task of the United Methodist 
Church is to find the point again. 

To find the point again for 
United Methodists is to first re
member that we share a common 
heritage with all other Christians 
everywhere and in all ages. From 
our response in faith to the won
drous mystery of God's love in 
Jesus Christ as recorded in Scrip
ture, all valid Christian doctrine is 
born. This, we claim is the touch
stone by which all Christian teach
ing may be tested . 

To find the point again means for 
United Methodists to recall and 
reclaim the distinctive emphases of 
the Wesleyan tradition which 
shaped our history giving us a 
goodly heritage. 

First, we have emphasized 
God's endowment of each person 
with dignity and moral responsibil
ity. It is important to remember in 

this emphasis that we do not 
overvalue human nature, but we 
do view humanity and its destiny 
as chief among God's purpose in 
earthly history. 

What a message of affirmation 
that would be to all worlds-first, 
second and third-in our time. 
When we consider what is hap
pening to God's people in the 
world-oppression, exploitation 
and neglect-to be bearers of a 
message of human dignity today 
would lift the spirit of humankind. 

Second, one of the most familiar 
accents of United Methodist teach
ing has been on the primacy of 
grace : God's loving action in 
human existence through the ever 
present power of the Holy Spirit. 

11 
• •• Personal salva

tion and social action 
belong together . . . /1 

Grace, so understood, is the 
spiritual climate and environment 
surrounding all human life at all 
times and in all places. Within this 
gracious environment we affirm 
our belief in prevenient grace, a 
grace that persuades the heart 
toward faith. But, we also affirm 
our belief in justifying grace, the 
active pardoning love by which we 
become new creatures in Christ. 
And, we also believe that God 
continues to nurture the believers 
as they "grow in grace" and in 
Christian understanding by 
crowning life with perfecting 
grace. 

Third, another United Methodist 
emphasis has been an active stress 
on conversion and the new birth. 
We hold that a new change in the 
human heart can and does occur 
under the promptings of grace and 
under guidance of the Holy Spirit. 

Conversion is first, last and 
always a radical reorientation of a 
person's life . Repentance calls for a 
double turning-a turning away 
from sin and the evil it spawns and 
turning toward God and righteous
ness. 

Fourth, perhaps the most widely 
cherished doctrinal emphasis 
among United Methodists is that of 
faith and good works . A faith that 
is intensely personal and genuine 
issues outwardly in good works . 
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Or, as we affirm boldly, personal 
salvation always leads to involve
ment in Christian mission in the 
world . 

In remembering and reflecting 
on the history of The United 
Methodist Church for the past two 
decades there are those who claim 
that the problem of "declining 
membership" is directly traceable 
to the involvement of the church in 
social action in the economic, polit
ical and social arenas of our nation 
and the world. 

From my angle of vision across 
the years of my ministry it is not a 
question of more of one and less of 
the other-that is, more of person
al salvation and less of social 
action-but more and more of each 
one if a congregation is to be 
faithful to Jesus Christ as Lord and 
to the Gospel which he came to 
proclaim and for which he died. 
The two-personal salvation and 
social action-belong together in 
every time and in every place. 

Finally, United Methodists' view 
of faith and its fruit is linked with a 
distinctive emphasis on polity. We 
bind together in our tradition two 
concepts-the one, "religious so
ciety" and the other, "institutional 
church." 

On the one side we affirm local 
initiative with "optimum free
dom." We further claim in these 
local communities where the Word 
of God is preached and the Sacra
ments are administered that the 
Holy Spirit nurtures meaningful 
experiences, which then seek 
wider avenues of mission and 
service. 

On the other side we believe that 
led by the same Spirit The United 
Methodist Church has a long tra
dition of connectional administra
tion which binds all the congrega
tions together to enable us to see 
our mission as a whole and to 
marshall our resources for effective 
ministries . 

To find the point again is to begin 
with the wondrous mystery of 
God's love in Jesus Christ and to 
live that story by giving disciplined 
attention to the distinctive empha
ses of the Wesleyan tradition : 
human dignity and moral respon
sibility; the primacy of grace; con
version; faith and good works; 
and, a polity that is connectional. 
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One more 
old church • • • 

Congregations similar to the one pictured 
above are being helped by the Partners in 
Congregational Development program . The 
dollars contributed to this Advance program 
by you, as a United Methodist, are breathing 
new life into an old church building to serve 
a growing young congregation . A young 
congregation can't do it alone. That 's why the 

PARTNERS IN 
CONGREGATIONAL 
DEVELOPMENT 

$24 million dollar, three-year, fundraising 
goal of Congregational Development is 
so important. 

Contributions from you help carry out 
maintenance programs (through Capital 
giving) to prevent old buildings like the one 
pictured above from being torn down, 
and provide salaries for ministers to staff the 

Gifts may be given to the General Advance 
projects for Capital or for Program as follows: 

Partners in Congregational 
Development (Capital) 
Advance #982700-1 
Quadrennial asking-$21 ,000,000 

Partners in Congregational 
Development (Program) 
Advance #982701-2 
Annual asking-$1 ,000,000 

Is now being 
revitalized. 
renovated buildings (through Program giving). 

Help the Word to spread, the body of 
Christians to grow, and you will know that 
you are directly aiding in the necessary work 
of developing United Methodist congregations 
all over the United States. 

Designate your gift as described above . Be 
sure to include the project number. For local 
church and annual conference credit send 
your gift through your local church trea urer. 
Gifts will then be forwarded to : Advance 
GCFA , General Board of Global Ministries, 
475 River ide Drive , Room 1439, New York , 
NYI0115 . 
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THE 
UNFINISHED 

STORY 

AFRICA'S 

CRISIS 

IS FAR 

FROM OVER 

The world's unprecedented outpouring of gifts during 
Africa's time of crisis is a marvelous story of cooperation 
and sharing despite distances, difficulties and differences 
of cu lture, politics and religion . Gifts for the Bishops' 
Appeal for Hunger in Africa in November 1984 have 
gone toward relief. rehabilitation and development. 

From relief 
to self-reliance 
in Ethiopia .. . 
beginnings 
in a world 
of great need 

But this story is not yet finished . The crisis continues. 
Six countries - Ethiopia, Sudan, Angola. Botswana. 
Mozambique and Cape Verde - remain under the threat 
of extensive famine . U MCOR believes that it will be the 
people of God who can lead the way. Your help is needed 
again to continue the work already begun. 

UMCOR 
Africa World Hunger and Development, UMCOR #101900-4 

Advance GCFA, General Board of Global Ministries, 475 Riverside Drive - Room 1439, New York, NY 10115 



ANNOUNCING 

It's a necessity for any church , organization or private missions 
lib rary. New World Outlook Library is a bo und edition of an 
entire year's worth of issues of New World Outlook, the award
winning mission magazine of The United Methodist Church . 

As you collect each annual edition of the New World Outlook 
Library, you ' ll be building a comprehensive missions library and 
an on-going history of missions . It's also the easiest and most 
economical way to save every information-packed issue for use 
yea r after year. And with New World Outlook Library's detailed 
in dex, everything is easy to find . 

We 'll remind you every year when the new edition of New World 
Outlook Library is coming out , so that as soon as it's availab le , 
you can receive and start using your new edition right away. 

For $14 .95 , plus shipping and handling , you can add New World 
Outlook Library to your missions library. Just fill out and mail 
this coupon . 

SPECIAL BONUS - At no extra charge we' ll emboss yo ur copy 
of New World Outlook Library in gold lettering with either your 
name , or th e name of your church or organization- free! 

--- ----------Yes' Enter my annual subscription to the New World Outlook Library. 
Send me copies of the 1986 edit ion at $14.95 , plus $1.50 
shipp ing and handl ing fo r each copy for a total of $ . A nd for 
my special bo nus, please em boss my copy(ies) w ith th is: 

name(s) -----------------------

Name: ________ Chu rc h/ Organizat ion: _______ _ 

Street: 

City: -------- State: -------- Zi p: ___ _ 

MAIL TODAY TO: New World Outlook, Room 1349, 
475 Riverside Drive, New York, NY 10115. 

Books 
THE BIBLE AND PEOPLE OF 
OTHER FAITHS 
Wesley Ariarajah 
The Rzsk Book Series, World Council of 
Churches , Geneva, 1985; 88 pp., 
$3 .95. 

In this fine little book, Wesley 
Ari~rajah readily acknowledges that 
the very nature of the biblical wi tness, 
with its various traditions, numerous 
movements, many confessions and 
claims , precludes any ready-made 
scriptural answers . Indeed, the Bible 
itself is the saga of struggles to under
stand, to celebrate, to witness, and to 
relate to a varie ty of contexts both in 
time and space . Similarly, this mono
graph is abou t the faith s truggles of 
Christians living in our religiously 
plural world, seeking to be faithful to 
their specific calling, and at the same 
time trying to make sense of the life 
and experience of those who experi
ence and express faith in other living 
traditions . 

Ariarajah is acutely aware that to 
reflect biblically about God and people 
in other faith traditions is a difficult, 
even risky business . The problem, of 
course, is that the biblical story is not 
primarily about people of other faiths 
and God's dialogue with them. Rather, 
it is the story of God' s dialogue with 
one covenant people-the people of 
Israel-and, through Christ, with the 
people of the ew Covenant, the 
Church . There is little to be learned 
about the way in which other people, 
living in other cultures and other times 
were challenged by God and how they 
responded . We are warned, therefore, 
that it is unreasonable to expect from 
the biblical story well-developed an
swers to questions raised by God's 
challenge in and through other faith 
traditions . The author, therefore, sets 
about the task of drawing out the 
implications of the biblical message for 
the religiously pluralistic times in 
which we live and for the life of 
Christians with others . This he does 
with great competence and clarity . 

The matter of biblical interpretation 
is central to the entire discussion, and 
this will undoubtedly be for many 
readers an area of major disagreement 
with Ariarajah . Suggesting that it is 
impossible to deal with the Bible in a 
manner which will satisfy everyone, 
the author states his own understand
ing of how the Bible is to be interpret
ed . He begins by rightly rejecting the 
all too common proof-texting misuse of 
Scripture, declaring that the discussion 
must not focus on isolated verses but 
on the overall message of the Bible . 
Further, he describes his difficulties ir. 
treating the Bible as the 'Word of God' 
in the sense that every word in the te t 
is true and given directly by God . It 
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makes more sense to the author to 
understand the Bible as a record of the 
struggles and reflections of people, 
which are significantly influenced by 
their own historical context, their own 
faith , their own attempts to under
stand God and God's ways with 
women and men. In and through it all, 
Ariarajah's central concern is to uncov
er (recover'?) and highlight from among 
the many biblical traditions, pictures, 
confessions, a fresh and rather nontra
ditional attitude toward people who 
live by other faiths . Throughout the 
discussion there is the plea for a new 
way of relating to people of other faith 
traditions-the way of dialogue. Cer
tainly the Bible is the record of a great 
dialogue, and hence the examination 
of dialogue belongs at the core of 
biblical studies . This involves, how
ever, highlighting a number of biblical 
themes that have not played a central 
role in the church's self-understanding 
in the past. In this process a number of 
the common assumptions about the 
Bible and people of other faiths are 
called into question from within the 
biblical message itself. Perhaps other 
readers may share my experience . As 
Ariarajah led through the Bible using 
dialogue as the operative interpretive 
perspective, I was reminded of the way 
feminist interpreters have helped un
cover radically new elements in the 
biblical witness . 

The aim of the study is to help 
discover within the biblical message 
theological bases and spiritual re
sources to enable Christians to accept 
and affirm the entire realm of human 
life and history as the arena of God's 
active love, and hence make dialogue 
the natural Christian way of )ife in 
religiously plural situations . For this to 
happen the Bible must not be per
ceived as an obstacle, as it so often is, 
dividing Christians from their neigh
bors . Rather, the author ably and 
amply demonstrates that the core of 
the biblical witness is to God, whose 
ways are far more open, generous and 
inclusive than most Christians have 
understood . A recovery, experience 
and celebration of this divine grace will 
free us from ourselves and enable us to 
live creatively and faithfully in comrr.u
nity with others . 

A beautiful aspect of this book is its 
sensitive , confessional character . 
Ariarajah takes very seriously many of 
the critical questions which constantly 
arise in connection with the dialogic 
relationship which is urged for Chris
tians in regard to people of other faiths , 
deals with them honestly and reflects 
on them biblically. Here there is no 
argument to be won, there are only 
insights to be shared in the true spirit of 
dialogue . The many good illustrations 
drawn from the author's pastoral min
istry as a Methodist minister in Sri 
Lanka and his involvement in the 
Dialogue Programme of the WCC add 
significantly to the interest and clarity 

A CHRIST -CENTERED 
PARTNERSHIP 

Missionaries pioneer in mission in Brazil. They are in partnership with 
national Christians like the dedicated Brazilian layman pictured here at left. 
In poverty-stricken Recife, Northeast Brazil, this layman had purchased land 
to build a house for himself but gave it instead for the building of a church. 

Missionary pastor Stephen Cain, at right, serves several churches and 
works hand-in-hand with committed nationals to establish new churches as 
bases for evangelism. This work is a priority of the Methodist Church in Brazil. 
Since July 1986 Steve has been involved in lay training. He does pastoral 
work, as well, due to the shortage of Brazilian pastors. The leadership pro
gram he directs will equip lay people such as the man who gave his land 
to be more effective pastors of local congregations. Eve Cain, Steve's wife, 
is a teacher who participates in community center development. 

The continuing ministry of evangelism and the establishment of churches 
in the developing areas of Brazil need your support. Steve and Eve Cain are 
representative members of the total missionary community that requires sup
port of $6,000,000 through 1987. More missionaries are needed. To find out 
how you can support the missionaries we now have and help send others, 
get in touch with your Conference Secretary of Global Ministries or write to 
Ed Moultrie, Room 1314, General Board of Global Ministries, 475 Riverside 
Drive, New York, NY 10115. ~~ 

~ ,.. 
General Board of Global Ministries 

Special Issue on Missionaries 
The March issue of New World Outlook will be devoted 
to the life and work of United Methodist missionaries. 

It will also highlight the General Board of Global 
Ministries' special campaign to recruit nearly 300 new 
missionaries for assignments in the United States and 
overseas. 
Don't miss it! Ask your pastor or Work Area chairperson 
on Missions about it today. 


